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Dear Mr. Gaines: 
 
 On December 27, 2019 I received your email with regard to 
the above-captioned patient in conjunction with her personal 
injury lawsuit naming Salt Creek Insurance as the defendant.  In 
conjunction with your email I was provided with a 
neuropsychological evaluation report from Dr. Michael Smith, a 
psychologist.  Dr. Smith’s report is dated April 5, 2020.  Also 
received were three reports from Dr. John Bosso, a neurosurgeon, 
dated January 14, 2020, March 24, 2020 and May 5, 2020.  It is 
my understanding that you are interested in the credibility of 
Dr. Smith’s report and whether or not that document constitutes 
substantial medical evidence pursuant to your intent to cross-
examine Dr. Smith.  It is also my understanding that at some 
time you may ask me to provide expert witness testimony in Ms. 
Martin’s case.  In this regard, I would like to note that I 
would be willing to provide my testimony through an Internet 
connection if that is an acceptable procedure.  Having reviewed 
the above-noted documents I am writing with my comments.  
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Additionally, I would like to note that in referring this case 
for my expert witness opinion and in accepting that assignment 
it is mutually understood that the contents of this document is 
for your use in the named litigation and neither the report nor 
any of its contents will be provided by you either directly or 
indirectly to another person or entity in any form whatsoever 
without my expressed written permission.  In this regard, it is 
also my understanding that this document will not be subject to 
discovery as you are asserting privilege over this assignment, 
which is protected under the work product doctrine. 
 
 

GENERAL APPROACH TO THE PROBLEM 
 
 My general approach to providing information about the 
credibility of psychological, neuropsychological and psychiatric 
reports involves understanding that the keystone of any such 
report is the doctor’s diagnosis.  Specifically, in the absence 
of one or more credible current or past American Psychiatric 
Association Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental 
Disorders (DSM) diagnoses, it is not reasonable to conclude that 
a plaintiff has had a psychiatric injury.  As the current report 
will demonstrate, this is the case with Dr. Smith’s report 
concerning Ms. Martin.  In this regard, there are insufficient 
data to conclude that Ms. Martin has ever suffered the 
psychological disorders that were diagnosed by Dr. Smith.  There 
are also no data in his report indicating that Ms. Martin has 
ever suffered any other psychological disorders.  Clearly, since 
it is not reasonable to conclude that Ms. Martin has had a 
psychological disorder as a result of the motor vehicle 
collision that occurred on December 10, 2016, it is also not 
reasonable to conclude that she has suffered a psychiatric 
injury as a result of that incident or any other factors in her 
life, or has been in need of psychological or psychiatric care 
on any basis whatsoever.  Specifically, as we shall see, there 
are sufficient data to conclude that Dr. Smith’s report is 
substantially flawed with regard to his diagnostic conclusions 
and, therefore, the assertion that Ms. Martin has had a 
psychiatric injury as a result of the motor vehicle collision of 
December 10, 2016 is not credible.  
 

In approaching Dr. Smith’s cross-examination I recommend 
that you keep foremost in your mind that DSM diagnoses are 
empirically defined in the American Psychiatric Association’s 
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diagnostic manual.  As such, there is very little ambiguity in 
the diagnostic criteria in the DSM or the manner in which they 
are to be applied.  Thus, the credibility of any psychological 
or psychiatric report rests on the correlation between the 
doctor’s data and the diagnostic criteria.  If there are 
insufficient data in the doctor’s report demonstrating that the 
patient has met the specific DSM diagnostic criteria then it 
follows that the diagnosis is not supported.  When this occurs, 
the doctor’s diagnosis must be discounted and all of the 
conclusions resting on that diagnosis are unsupportable.  In 
short, without a credible diagnosis none of the doctor’s 
opinions about temporary disability, permanent disability, or a 
need for treatment are relevant. 

 
 Moreover, in cross-examining Dr. Smith you should consider 
the following “rule.”  Never ask the doctor about the plaintiff!  
I strongly recommend that all the questions you ask be directed 
at the doctor’s report.  For example, instead of asking Dr. 
Smith to describe what he observed that led him to conclude that 
Ms. Martin was suffering from the psychological disorders he 
diagnosed, it is much better to ask him where in his report you 
can find the data indicating that he made sufficient 
observations of Ms. Martin to warrant those diagnoses.  The 
reason for that is quite simple.  If you ask Dr. Smith about Ms. 
Martin he may feel free to provide information not in his report 
that may justify some of his conclusions.  Obviously, that 
information may or may not be correct for a variety of reasons.  
However, if you confine your questions to what is in the report 
no new “evidence” can find its way into the testimony.   
 
 Finally, another “rule” I recommend you consider following 
in taking Dr. Smith’s deposition is be persistent!  It is quite 
possible that in the cross-examination of Dr. Smith you will 
find his responses use verbiage that has nothing to do with the 
very simple and direct questions being asked about his report.  
Specifically, the doctor’s answers to those questions may be 
indirect and obscure.  When the doctor has not been responsive 
or you do not understand his answer simply go back to the 
question and repeat it!  You keep asking that simple direct 
question regardless of the non-sequiturs and non-responsive 
answers until he is eventually forced to say, on the record, “I 
don’t have those data in my report.” 
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Of course, the most important factor in taking a doctor’s 
testimony is the questions asked.  In this regard, at the end of 
this report you will find an extensive list of simple direct 
questions to ask Dr. Smith that will reveal the flaws in his 
report.  However, if you decide to use a large number or all of 
these questions I would anticipate that the cross-examination 
would take longer than one hour and you should plan for that 
occurrence.  Of course, you may wish to select only a portion of 
the questions, or modify them in a manner that suits your style, 
which could allow for a single hour of testimony.  I also 
believe it will be in your best interest to take a copy of the 
DSM-5 to the trial and display that manual in a prominent 
position. 
 
 

THE NATURE OF NEUROPSYCHOLOGY AND NEUROPSYCHOLOGICAL 
EVALUATIONS, INJURIES, DISABILITIES AND REPORTS 

 
In order to appreciate the nature of Dr. Smith’s report it 

is necessary to consider the discipline of neuropsychology and 
its relationship to psychology, neurology and psychiatry.   

 
Neuropsychology is both an academic discipline and one of 

the applied medical arts, often called clinical neuropsychology.  
Neuropsychology as an academic endeavor is the study of various 
parts of the brain with the goal of understanding its structure 
and function as it relates to psychological processes and 
behaviors.  Clinical neuropsychology, or what those of us in the 
non-academic and medical-legal areas simply refer to as 
“neuropsychology,” is the application of knowledge of the 
structure and function of the brain to assessing and treating 
individuals who have suffered an injury or illness of the brain 
that has caused a functional problem.  Neuropsychologists in 
this area often deal with closed head injuries caused by 
traumatic blows to the head, strokes, chemicals, and a variety 
of degenerative disorders such as Alzheimer’s disease, multiple 
sclerosis and Parkinson’s disease.  Accordingly, neurology and 
neuropsychology are inextricably interwoven.   

 
In trying to understand and help individuals with 

neurological problems that express themselves in behavior, 
neuropsychologists use psychological tests and other 
psychological assessment techniques to provide information about 
an individual’s neurological status.  In this regard, it is well 
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known that neuropsychological evaluations are performed for the 
purpose of assessing possible neurological decrements.  As such, 
the results of neuropsychological examinations are often used by 
board certified neurologists who are attempting to assess 
neurological injuries and/or other conditions that lead to 
dysfunctions that are relatively subtle and that might not be 
revealed with even state-of-the-art imaging techniques that are 
typically used in radiological examinations of the nervous 
system, such as CAT scans, PET scans or MRIs.  In this regard, 
neuropsychologists are very adept at finding these subtle 
decrements as well as measuring more obvious impairments.   

 
In developing their specialized skills, neuropsychologists 

have obtained either a Ph.D. or a Psy.D. degree in psychology 
and have taken additional postdoctoral training in the area of 
neuropsychology.  However, with minimal exceptions that are 
confined to a few DSM disorders, discussed below, when a 
neuropsychologist evaluates a patient, the tests and evaluation 
techniques they use typically do not provide any information 
concerning the likelihood of a psychiatric injury.  Thus, while 
a neuropsychologist may draw some conclusions about a patient’s 
psychological status, their statements typically are not 
supported by the data found in a more traditional psychological 
or psychiatric evaluation.  However, neuropsychologists can 
arrive at DSM diagnoses such as Dementia Due to Head Trauma 
(294.1), a disorder characterized by multiple cognitive 
deficits, including memory impairments, that is caused by some 
traumatic head injury such as what might occur in an automobile 
accident.  Another possibility is a Cognitive Disorder Not 
Otherwise Specified (294.9), which might include findings of 
memory and/or attention impairment following a head trauma that 
has caused a concussion.  Further possibilities are a variety of 
dementias, which are characterized by multiple cognitive 
deficits including memory impairment due to a variety of 
physical problems including Alzheimer’s disease, various 
cerebrovascular diseases, infections due to HIV, traumatic brain 
injuries, brain tumors, etc. 

 
While neuropsychologists can diagnose the DSM disorders 

discussed above, those disorders completely overlap diagnoses 
that typically would be made by a board-certified neurologist.  
Accordingly, to consider the diagnosis of those disorders as 
evidence of a psychiatric injury would be to support a double 
recovery for both a neurological injury and a psychological or 
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psychiatric injury as a result of a single set of impairments.  
In short, although neuropsychological reports are a form of 
psychological reports written by psychologists, they typically 
do not provide information about the possibility of a 
psychiatric injury that is distinct from a neurological injury.  
However, that being said, clinical neuropsychologists also can 
provide information about how a neurological injury may affect 
and/or be affected by psychological variables.  They also can 
provide information about whether a patient’s difficulties are 
likely to be due to brain pathology or emotional factors.   

 
Although neuropsychological evaluations involve taking 

histories, reviewing medical records and interviewing patients, 
the main tool used in those examinations are standardized tests.  
These are tests that have been given to large numbers of the 
population so it is possible to compare the results of the 
person tested with the norms for individuals in their 
demographic group.  Neuropsychologists typically administer a 
relatively large number of tests, called a battery, in a face-
to-face manner.  Test batteries are sometimes designed by the 
neuropsychologist to answer specific questions and at other 
times standardized batteries are used.  Overall, most 
neuropsychological batteries measure problem solving, planning, 
organizational skills, selective attention, inhibitory control, 
and some aspects of short-term memory, intelligence, several 
different types of memory, language functions including speech, 
reading and writing.  There are also a variety of pre-arranged 
test batteries, which combine a range of tests to provide an 
overview of cognitive skills.  These are usually good early 
tests to rule out problems in certain functions and provide an 
indication of skills, which may need to be tested more 
specifically.  One such battery is the Luria-Nebraska 
neuropsychological battery and another is Halstead-Reitan 
Neuropsychological Battery.  Each contains a variety of 
instruments to measure different functions. 

 
In short, neuropsychologists are psychologists with 

advanced or postdoctoral training in evaluating brain functions 
and correlating specific cognitive and emotional impairments 
with specific brain pathology.  As such, a neuropsychological 
assessment is most helpful in aiding a neurologist whose 
techniques, including CAT scans, PET scans and MRIs, cannot 
assess specific and subtle behavioral deficits by providing 
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detailed information about the extent of an individual’s 
impairment that is due to a neurological injury.  

 
 In comparison to neuropsychology evaluations and reports, 
psychological and psychiatric reports written for the courts are 
explicitly directed at determining if the person being evaluated 
has a DSM psychological disorder, has suffered a psychological 
injury, is psychologically disabled and/or is in need of 
psychological and/or psychiatric care.  The distinction between 
neuropsychology evaluations and reports and psychological and 
psychiatric evaluations and reports is needed to understand the 
nature of the report from Dr. Smith. 
 
 

REVIEW OF MEDICAL RECORDS 
 
Review of Dr. Smith’s Report of January 17, 2020 

 
On April 5, 2020, Dr. Smith submitted a 22-page report that 

was based on an examination of Ms. Jane Martin.  Unfortunately, 
Dr. Smith declined to state which diagnostic manual he used in 
arriving at his diagnostic conclusions.  On page 20, Dr. Smith 
diagnosed a Mild Neurocognitive Disorder Due to Traumatic Brain 
Injury (G31.84), a Generalized Anxiety Disorder (F41.9), a Major 
Depressive Disorder, Recurrent, Moderate (F33.1) and a 
Posttraumatic Stress Disorder (F43.10).  Nevertheless, as noted 
above, since Dr. Smith has not stated which diagnostic manual he 
used, the DSM-5, the DSM-IV or the DSM-IV-TR, or some other 
manual, given his diagnosis of a Mild Neurocognitive Disorder 
Due to Traumatic Brain Injury, I will assume that he used the 
most recent diagnostic manual, the DSM-5 since that is the only 
diagnostic manual in which this disorder can be found. 
 

Before proceeding to consider the credibility of Dr. 
Smith’s diagnoses, it is highly relevant to consider some 
aspects of his methodology.  In this regard, a major problem 
with Dr. Smith’s report, which was briefly alluded to above, is 
his use of the DSM-5.  In this regard, although the DSM-5 was 
published on May 22, 2013, there is substantial controversy 
concerning the DSM-5 that indicates that it has not been 
generally approved and accepted by practitioners in the fields 
of psychology, neuropsychology and psychiatry.  Accordingly, I 
do not believe that for this reason, and others discussed below, 
that Dr. Smith’s use of the DSM-5 is appropriate. 
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 In passing, some history concerning the mental health 
community’s lack of acceptance of the DSM-5 may be relevant to 
taking Dr. Smith’s testimony.  Specifically, the credibility to 
this grass roots “movement” concerning the DSM-5 has in large 
part been provided by Dr. Allen Frances, a psychiatrist and a 
professor emeritus at Duke, who as the chairperson of the DSM-IV 
and DSM-IV-TR Task Force was in charge of producing both of 
those diagnostic manuals.  In fact, Dr. Frances wrote, “DSM-V 
may flood the world with tens of millions of newly labeled 
false-positive patients” (Frances, A., A Warning Sign on the 
Road to DSM-V:  Beware of its Unintended Consequences. 
Psychiatric Times, 2009).  In addition to Dr. Frances, Dr. 
Thomas Insel, the psychiatrist who had been the Director or head 
of the National Institute of Mental Health from 2002 until 2015, 
pointed out in his April 29, 2013 writing found on the Internet 
that many of the changes to be found in the DSM-5 are 
“contentious” and that the weakness of the DSM-5 is “its lack of 
validity.”  Further, perhaps the most telling comment about the 
credibility of the DSM-5 is the decision by the Center for 
Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS) to require that all 
healthcare providers covered by HIPAA (the Health Insurance 
Portability and Accountability Act of 1996) use the 
International Classification of Disease manual (the ICD-10), not 
the DSM-5, starting in October, 2015. 

 
It is of primary interest to note that in summarizing his 

findings a reading of Dr. Smith’s report reveals that on page 20 
he provided his opinion that, “Ms. Martin’s physical recovery is 
being jeopardized by her current difficulty with emotional and 
cognitive functioning.”  Further, on page 21 Dr. Smith provided 
his opinion that “Without intervention Ms. Martin will likely 
continue to experience distress, making for a poor prognosis for 
recovery.”  In this regard, Dr. Smith made a variety of 
treatment recommendations.  Specifically, on page 21 Dr. Smith 
recommended that Ms. Martin receive “psychotherapy” as well as 
“an individualized program developed to address her executive 
functioning weaknesses.”  Additionally, on page 22 Dr. Smith 
recommended pharmacological intervention, biofeedback, “the 
Cogmed Working Memory Training program” and Eye Movement 
Desensitization & Reprocessing (EMDR) therapy. 

 
In reading Dr. Smith’s reports it is remarkable to note 

that nowhere in that document did Dr. Smith state his opinion 
about what caused Ms. Martin’s four relatively severe 
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psychological disorders.  Quite simply, Dr. Smith never provided 
any direct and unambiguous statement about the cause of Ms. 
Martin’s supposed disorders or any indication as to what role 
the December 10, 2016 automobile accident may have played in the 
development or possible aggravation of any pre-existing 
disorders.  Moreover, Dr. Smith did not clearly and directly 
describe any current or past periods of psychological disability 
or the extent of any such disability Ms. Martin may have had as 
a result of those four relatively serious diagnosed 
psychological disorders.  In short, Dr. Smith did not address 
either the cause or the nature of any disability Ms. Martin had 
that might be the basis for some form of compensation for her 
claimed psychological injury.   
 

On balance, as we shall see, a reading of Dr. Smith’s 
report of his examination that reportedly took place on February 
18, 2020, February 24, 2020, February 26, 2020, and March 3, 
2020 reveals that it is substantially flawed, grossly lacking in 
credibility, and completely incapable of proving or disproving a 
disputed medical fact or a contested claim or demonstrating that 
Ms. Martin has suffered a psychological disorder or a 
psychological injury as a result of the motor vehicle collision 
that occurred on December 10, 2016.  In order to understand the 
reasons for arriving at these conclusions, it is necessary to 
consider a variety of data.  These data are provided below. 
 

In regard to the above, with respect to Dr. Smith’s 
conclusions it should be understood that psychological diagnoses 
are made after considering as many as five different sources of 
information.  These sources of information are:  the patient’s 
life history and their presenting complaints, the doctor’s 
report of their face-to-face Mental Status Examination, the 
objective psychological testing data, the patient’s medical 
records and any collateral sources of information in the form of 
interviews with the patient’s friends, relatives and/or business 
associates that are available at the time the doctor examines 
the patient.  A reading of Dr. Smith’s 22-page report indicates 
that when all five possible sources of information are examined, 
there is no support for his diagnostic conclusion that Ms. 
Martin has had a Mild Neurocognitive Disorder Due to Traumatic 
Brain Injury (G31.84), a Generalized Anxiety Disorder (F41.9), a 
Major Depressive Disorder, Recurrent, Moderate (F33.1) and/or a 
Posttraumatic Stress Disorder (F43.10).   
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Dr. Smith’s diagnosis of a Major Depressive Disorder, Recurrent, 
Moderate (F33.1) 
 

As stated above, on page 20 Dr. Smith diagnosed a Major 
Depressive Disorder, Recurrent, Moderate (F33.1).  In this 
regard, a reading of pages 160 and 161 of the DSM-5 reveals that 
a Major Depressive Disorder is a severe Mood Disorder that is 
characterized by a pervasive clinical depression and a series of 
associated symptoms.  The severity of a Major Depressive 
Disorder often mandates that the patient be given substantial 
anti-depressant medication, psychotherapy, hospitalization and 
possibly electroconvulsive shock therapy (Karasu, T.D. et al., 
Practice Guideline for Major Depressive Disorder in Adults, 
American Psychiatric Association Practice Guidelines, 1993, 
Washington, D.C.).  According to the DSM-5, Major Depressive 
Disorders fall into two categories:  Recurrent or Single 
Episode.  Recurrent Major Depressive Disorders are correctly 
diagnosed when the individual has had two or more Major 
Depressive Episodes.  Single Episode Major Depressive Disorders 
are correctly diagnosed when the individual has had only one 
Major Depressive Disorder.  Additionally, a Major Depressive 
Disorder is correctly diagnosed when the individual presents 
with at least five of nine specific symptoms.  These symptoms 
are given in the list below.  In addition to presenting with at 
least five of nine symptoms, the patient must exhibit Symptom 1 
or Symptom 2.  Moreover, the doctor must identify the severity 
of the disorder.  If the patient presents with five or six 
symptoms, the diagnostic modifier “Mild” is used in specifying 
the disorder.  If the individual presents with most of the nine 
symptoms as well as “clear-cut observable disability” (e.g., 
inability to work or care for children), the correct diagnostic 
modifier is “Severe Without Psychotic Features.”  In order to 
use the modifier “Moderate,” the patient must present with a 
severity of the disorder that is intermediate between Mild and 
Severe.  In particular, the patient must present with more than 
five or six depressive symptoms.  A copy of pages 160 and 161 of 
the DSM-5 is provided below as Appendix A.  A reading of the 
DSM-5 indicates that the nine possible symptoms of a Major 
Depressive Disorder are: 

 
1. Depressed mood, most of the day, nearly every day. 
 
2. Markedly diminished interest or pleasure in all, or almost 

all, activities most of the day nearly every day. 
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3. Significant weight loss or weight gain when not dieting or 

a decrease or increase in appetite nearly every day. 
 
4. Insomnia or hypersomnia nearly every day. 
 
5. Psychomotor agitation or retardation nearly every day. 
 
6. Fatigue or loss of energy nearly every day. 
 
7. Feelings of worthlessness or excessive or inappropriate 

guilt nearly every day. 
 
8. Diminished ability to think or concentrate, or 

indecisiveness, nearly every day. 
 
9. Recurrent thoughts of death, recurrent suicidal ideation 

without a specific plan, or a suicide attempt, or a 
specific plan for committing suicide. 

 
A reading of Dr. Smith’s report reveals that he discussed 

Ms. Martin’s current symptoms or complaints in various places of 
his report that can be found on pages 2 to 6.  A list of all of 
those symptoms is presented below with the page numbers where 
the symptoms are found, denoted in parentheses.  Specifically, 
Dr. Smith reported that Ms. Martin had current symptoms or 
complaints that consisted of,  
 
cognitive issues (2) 
emotional issues (2) 
difficulty finding words (2) 
memory difficulty (2), (5) 
difficulty staying organized (2) 
vision problems (2) 
stress (2), (6) 
sleep disturbance (2), (6) 
muscle spasms (2) 
nightmares (3), (6) 
“panic attacks” (3) 
nervous (3) 
dizziness (5) 
buzzing in ears (5) 
ringing ears (5) 
lightheaded (5) 



RE:  MARTIN, Jane – July 14, 2020        Page 12 
 
              
poor equilibrium (5) 
poor concentration (5), (6) 
numbness (5) 
faintness (5) 
heart palpitations (5) 
leg cramps (5) 
finger pain (5) 
finger numbness (5) 
finger discoloration (5) 
irritability (5) 
skin dryness (6) 
neck pain (6) 
back pain (6) 
joint pain (6) 
muscle cramps (6) 
muscle weakness (6) 
swollen muscles (6) 
tender muscles (6) 
swollen joints (6) 
tender joints (6) 
neck stiffness (6) 
joint stiffness (6) 
depressed (6) 
loss of appetite (6) 
social withdrawal (6) 
 

A reading of the complaints attributed to Ms. Martin by Dr. 
Smith indicates that if those complaints are accepted at face 
value they could not possibly be indicative of any form of a 
Major Depressive Disorder.  Specifically, Dr. Smith did not 
provide a complete description of Ms. Martin’s complaints.  In 
this regard, in order to support any DSM-5 diagnosis the doctor 
must describe in detail the patient’s symptoms or complaints 
providing information about those complaints with respect to 
their qualitative nature as well as their frequency, intensity, 
duration, onset, and course over time.  If for no other reason, 
a reading of the DSM-5 reveals that 8 of the 9 symptoms of a 
Major Depressive Disorder must be found to occur at least 
“nearly every day” and symptoms 1 and/or 2 must be found to have 
occurred “most of the day, nearly every day.”   

 
With respect to the above discussion, Dr. Smith stated on 

page 6 that Ms. Martin complained of “repeated episodes of 
persistent depressed mood.”  Unfortunately, nowhere in his 
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report did Dr. Smith discuss a history of Ms. Martin’s specific 
symptoms being present “nearly every day” or “most of the day.”  
Quite clearly, there is no agreement between Dr. Smith’s history 
of Ms. Martin’s symptoms or complaints and the DSM-5 criteria 
for a Major Depressive Disorder that appear on pages 160 and 162 
of that manual.  Additionally, and most importantly, a reading 
of the symptoms or complaints attributed to Ms. Martin by Dr. 
Smith reveals that there is no complete description of the 
frequency, intensity, duration, onset or course over time of Ms. 
Martin’s symptoms, essentially demonstrating that the doctor’s 
history is incomplete.  It also should be patently obvious that 
there is no discussion of Ms. Martin’s symptoms indicative of 
any form of a Depressive Disorder, let alone a Major Depressive 
Disorder.   
 

In addition to the above, a reading of pages 2 and 6 of Dr. 
Smith’s report reveals that he stated Ms. Martin indicated 
having sleep disturbance.  Specifically, Dr. Smith stated on 
page 2 that Ms. Martin wakes approximately 20 times per night 
and that “when stressed” Ms. Martin complained of sleeping three 
hours per night.  Additionally, on page 6, Dr. Smith reported 
Ms. Martin’s complaint of “sleep disturbance,” noting that she 
has “trouble falling asleep, waking up too early and having 
trouble falling back to sleep, awakening from nightmares.”  
Unfortunately, with minimal exceptions, he did not provide any 
history about the frequency, intensity, duration, onset or 
course over time of Ms. Martin’s complaint of sleep difficulty, 
namely, a complete history.  Most importantly and unfortunately, 
Dr. Smith did not provide information about what Ms. Martin’s 
sleeping behaviors were like prior to December 10, 2016 so that 
the reader has absolutely no idea if the sleep behavior reported 
by Dr. Smith represented a change in functioning over time or 
was simply Ms. Martin’s normal sleep pattern.  Specifically, Dr. 
Smith declined to comment on how many hours of sleep Ms. Martin 
would get prior to her claimed work injury or when her sleep 
disturbance began.  Obviously, without those data it is not 
possible to conclude that Ms. Martin had any sleep problems that 
would support the conclusion that Ms. Martin had any form of a 
sleeping problem characteristic of a Major Depressive Disorder 
that was caused by the December 10, 2016 motor vehicle accident. 
 
 As noted above, one of the five basic sources of 
information found in virtually every credible psychological or 
psychiatric examination are the results of a Mental Status 
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Examination.  In this regard, a Mental Status Examination is 
normally part of every face-to-face clinical interview of a 
plaintiff in a personal injury lawsuit.  A Mental Status 
Examination produces a set of observations of the patient, which 
are made by the clinician, under reasonably controlled 
conditions, employing a relatively standard set of examining 
techniques and questions (e.g., Trzepacz, P.T. & Baker, R.W., 
The Psychiatric Mental Status Examination.  New York:  Oxford 
University Press, 1993).  I have gone through Dr. Smith’s report 
of April 5, 2020 numerous times and can find no evidence 
indicating that he gave or reported upon a Mental Status 
Examination.  While the absence of a discussion of the results 
of a Mental Status Examination is a serious breach of standards 
in the mental health community for the evaluation and treatment 
of plaintiff’s with ongoing litigation, the absence of this 
information means that one of the major underpinnings of a 
psychological document is completely missing.  As such, there 
are no Mental Status Examination observational data supporting 
Dr. Smith’s diagnosis or conclusions.  Unfortunately, a reading 
of Dr. Smith’s report reveals that the data presented by Dr. 
Smith concerning what he supposedly observed during his face-to-
face encounter with Ms. Martin do not warrant or support the 
diagnosis of any form of a Major Depressive Disorder, or any 
other DSM-5 psychological disorder. 
 

Clearly, the absence of Mental Status Examination data is 
another flaw in Dr. Smith’s report as well as a violation of 
community standards for the evaluation of plaintiffs and the 
preparation of reports for the courts.  In this regard, during 
the course of a Mental Status Examination, it is standard 
procedure to measure an individual’s memory, concentration, 
insight and judgment.  These processes are easily measured with 
a variety of objective techniques that yield easily reported 
upon observational data. 
 

With regard to the above, during the course of a Mental 
Status Examination it is normal for the mental health 
practitioner to assess the patient’s concentration and memory.  
These processes are very easily measured with any of a wide 
variety of objective techniques that yield easily reported upon 
observational data.  For example, one measure of concentration 
is to ask an individual to count backwards from either 100 or 20 
by either 7s or 3s, depending on their educational level.  Their 
ability to do so is a measure of concentration as is their 
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ability to spell words forwards and backwards.  Clearly, the 
absence of sufficient observational data about Ms. Martin’s 
concentration is another substantial flaw in the Smith report 
and another violation of community standards in psychology and 
psychiatry.   
 

Similarly, memory is easily measured during a Mental Status 
Examination by presenting the patient with a sequence of 
numbers, say, 7-3-6-1-9-2 at the rate of one a second and 
varying the length of the sequence to determine what they are 
capable of recalling.  Additionally, memory is easily measured 
by simply pointing out three or four objects in the examination 
room and asking the examinee to recall those objects after an 
interval of approximately five minutes.  Clearly, if Dr. Smith 
obtained any such measurements of Ms. Martin’s memory during a 
Mental Status Examination, he most assuredly reported no data.   

 
Most importantly, it is interesting to note that there is a 

conflict between what Dr. Smith stated Ms. Martin complained 
about and Dr. Smith’s report of his observations of Ms. Martin’s 
behavior.  In this regard, on pages 2 through 6 in discussing 
the symptoms he attributed to Ms. Martin, Dr. Smith stated that 
Ms. Martin complained about difficulty concentrating and memory 
problems.  There is no doubt that a normal Mental Status 
Examination would generate doctor-made observational data 
concerning Ms. Martin’s concentration and memory functioning.  
However, most remarkably, Dr. Smith provided no such data that 
could shed light on the credibility of the concentration and 
memory complaints attributed to Ms. Martin. 
 

In addition to the above, it is normal procedure during a 
Mental Status Examination for a mental health practitioner to 
measure an individual’s thought processes such as those that are 
found under the general headings of judgment and insight.  
Overall, with regard to assessing these processes it should be 
noted that they are also easily measured and reported upon in 
the course of a normal Mental Status Examination and medical-
legal report.  For example, insight can be measured by asking 
the patient to interpret proverbs such as “the squeaky wheel 
gets the grease.”  Similarly, judgment can be measured by simply 
asking the person what they would do if they found an unmailed 
stamped addressed envelope on the street.  If Dr. Smith used any 
of these or a variety of other techniques to measure insight 
and/or judgment he most assuredly did not provide the reader of 
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his report with any of the data he may have collected.  Clearly, 
the absence of these observational data is another substantial 
flaw in the Smith report and another violation of community 
standards in psychology for evaluating and treating plaintiffs. 

 
 On balance, Dr. Smith’s report is flawed by the complete 
absence of a Mental Status Examination with credible 
observational data about mental processes associated with 
psychopathology, and the presentation of summary conclusions 
without observational data to support those conclusions.  
Clearly, the lack of Mental Status Examination observational 
data in Dr. Smith’s report has resulted in a situation in which 
there are no such data supporting the doctor’s conclusion that 
Ms. Martin was suffering from a Major Depressive Disorder, or 
any other Depressive Disorder or DSM-5 disorder at the time of 
his examination.   
 

It is virtually universally accepted that the first issue 
that must be addressed by any medical-legal evaluator is the 
examinee’s credibility.  In this regard, the most significant 
question that must be asked is, If the complaints attributed to 
Ms. Martin are accepted at face value, to what extent are they 
an honest accounting of Ms. Martin’s true psychological 
condition and to what extent are they a product of over-
reporting, an attempt to simulate symptoms or what has been 
called “faking” or “malingering?”  Accordingly, unless an 
individual presents with some extremely bizarre complaints, 
unless they appear extremely vague or evasive or present with 
highly internally inconsistent accountings of their history 
during the clinical interview, or unless their accountings are 
highly discrepant from the patient’s medical records, the 
evaluator’s principal method for determining credibility is the 
objective psychological testing data.  Specifically, 
psychological testing data is the only information collected by 
the examiner that is open to public inspection and can be 
presented to the court in an objective and generally numerical 
fashion. 
 

With regard to the above, a reading of page 1 of Dr. 
Smith’s report indicates that he said he gave Ms. Martin a 
battery of 11 psychological and neuropsychological tests 
consisting of what he specified was “the clinical interview,” 
the Wechsler Adult Intelligence Scale, Fourth Edition, the 
Behavior Rating Inventory of Executive Function – Adult Version, 
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the Delis-Kaplan Executive Function System, the Conners’ 
Continuous Performance Test, Third Edition, the Wide Range 
Assessment of Memory and Learning, Second Edition, the Beery-
Buktenica Developmental Test of Visual-Motor Integration, the 
Minnesota Multiphasic Personality Inventory-2 (MMPI-2), the 
Millon Clinical Multiaxial Inventory, Fourth Edition, the Pain 
Patient Profile, and The B Test. 
 

The major test in Dr. Smith’s battery that could shed light 
on the diagnosis of a Major Depressive Disorder, as well as the 
other diagnosed disorders, is the Minnesota Multiphasic 
Personality Inventory-2-Restructured Form (MMPI-2-RF).  With 
respect to the psychological testing, the MMPI-2-RF is a 
relatively new test that was created from the MMPI-2 and 
published in July, 2008.  In turn, the MMPI-2, which was 
published in 1989, was created from the original MMPI.  
Following the initial publication of the MMPI-2 it was generally 
accepted by both psychologists and psychiatrists.  However, 
since that time there have been some problems with that MMPI-2.  
In this regard, multiple studies have been published indicating 
that the MMPI-2 does not present as accurate a picture of the 
patient’s psychological status as the original MMPI.  One reason 
for this occurrence was the elimination of some validity scales 
needed to assess credibility.  However, the main reason concerns 
the relationship between an individual’s clinical scale scores 
and their psychological status.  In this regard, published 
research in peer-reviewed journals has shown that the 
relationship that was found between an individual’s clinical 
scale scores on the original MMPI and their psychological status 
was not applicable to the MMPI-2 (e.g., Greene, R.L., The MMPI-
2/MMPI An Interpretive Manual, Second Edition, Boston, Allyn & 
Bacon, 2000).  Accordingly, it appears likely that one reason 
for the creation of the MMPI-2-RF was to correct this problem.  
Unfortunately, the MMPI-2-RF has not been available for a 
sufficient period of time for the needed process of independent 
research that needs to be conducted by professionals who are not 
associated with the publication, distribution, marketing or sale 
of any of the MMPI-2 or MMPI-2-RF products.  Accordingly, the 
MMPI-2-RF has yet to show that it can provide an accurate 
portrayal of an individual’s psychological status.  
Nevertheless, the MMPI-2-RF has some proponents who depend on 
the test’s validity scales, which have been derived from the  
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original MMPI and the MMPI-2, to provide information about the 
individual’s credibility and the possible existence of any 
psychopathology.   
 

Interpreting all of the MMPI’s, including the MMPI-2-RF, is 
a two-step process.  This process is clearly outlined in the 
testing manuals and the psychological literature.  The first 
step involves interpreting the validity scale scores.  
Essentially, the validity scale scores indicate if the 
individual has completed the test in an honest and forthright 
manner or if there is some reason for questioning the 
credibility of the remaining MMPI scores.  Accordingly, if the 
validity scales are within normal limits, the test interpreter 
moves on to making comments about the clinical scale scores that 
are used to draw conclusions about the individual’s personality 
and the possible existence of psychopathology.  On the other 
hand, if the validity scale scores are not within normal limits, 
all interpretation of the MMPI-2-RF must cease and nothing can 
be said about the patient’s clinical scale scores or their 
psychological status besides what can be gleaned from the 
validity scale scores. 

 
A reading of Dr. Smith’s report reveals that in the very 

first sentence that appears on page 13 under the subheading 
“Protocol Validity” he stated,  

 
“Ms. Martin’s generated a larger than average number 
of infrequent responses to the MMPI-2-RF items.”   

 
With respect to Dr. Smith’s statement about Ms. Martin’s 

validity scale scores, an examination of the testing manual for 
the MMPI-2-RF reveals that on page 22 the authors identify five 
different validity scales for assessing what they call “Over-
Reporting” (Ben-Porath, Y.S. and Tellegen, A.  Minnesota 
Multiphasic Personality Inventory-2-Restructured Form, Manual 
for Administration, Scoring, and Interpretation, Minneapolis:  
University of Minnesota Press, 2008).  These scales are the F-r, 
the Fp-r, the Fs, the FBS-r and the RBS and are discussed at 
length on pages 25 through 29 of the testing manual.   

 
In this regard it is important to note that the MMPI-2-RF 

F-r Scale is an overall measure of the test-taker’s infrequent 
responses.  The Fp-r Scale is an indicator of infrequent 
psychopathology responses and the Fs Scale is an indicator of 
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infrequent somatic responses.  In this regard, Dr. Smith’s 
statement that Ms. Martin scored a “larger than average number 
of infrequent responses” is code for stating that she received 
scores in the range that reveal she was “over-reporting” or 
attempting to simulate symptoms, “faking” or “malingering” and 
Dr. Smith declined to provide that direct conclusion. 
 
     A further inspection of the MMPI-2-RF testing manual 
indicates that T-Scores on the MMPI-2-RF have a mean of 50 
and a standard deviation of 10.  Thus, T-Scores of 70 are 
two standard deviations above the mean.  Accordingly, a T-
Score that is exactly 70 is at the 98th percentile.  
Normally, a T-Score of 65 or greater is considered 
interpretable.  Unfortunately, Dr. Smith did not present a 
single one of Ms. Martin’s MMPI-2-RF scores, which is 
another substantial flaw in his report as well as a 
violation of community standards in psychology, psychiatry 
and neuropsychology.  Worse yet, the absence of those 
scores means that the reader of his report cannot verify 
the basis for his summary conclusions.  Nevertheless, it 
appears likely that there were sufficient MMPI-2-RF data to 
indicate to Dr. Smith that Ms. Martin was attempting to 
simulate symptoms, “faking” or “malingering” and her 
validity scale scores indicated that this was occurring. 
 

In short, a face value acceptance of Dr. Smith’s statements 
about Ms. Martin’s MMPI-2-RF reveals that Ms. Martin was trying 
to appear to have symptoms that do not exist during her 
evaluation by Dr. Smith, or was “faking” or “malingering.”  In 
this regard, if and when Ms. Martin’s MMPI-2-RF scores are 
obtained from Dr. Smith, and my opinion is deemed relevant, I 
request they be forwarded to me for my review. 
 

THE ABOVE DISCUSSION NOTWITHSTANDING, THE BOTTOM LINE HERE 
IS THAT THE ONLY OBJECTIVE QUANTIFIABLE DATA IN THE SMITH REPORT 
APPEAR TO INDICATE THAT DURING HIS EXAMINATION MS. MARTIN WAS 
NOT BEING HONEST AND STRAIGHTFORWARD, BUT WAS ATTEMPTING TO 
SIMULATE SYMPTOMS OR WAS “FAKING” OR “MALINGERING” AND DR. SMITH 
COMPLETLY IGNORED THAT FACT WHEN HE DREW HIS DIAGNOSTIC 
CONCLUSIONS.   

 
As stated earlier, on page 1 Dr. Smith listed the tests he 

administered to Ms. Martin during his evaluation and included a 
clinical interview.  However, a clinical interview is not a 
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psychological test in the sense that it is administered to a 
patient or presents the patient with some form of a stimulus 
that they have to respond to with a behavior that can then be 
measured and described.  In this regard, a clinical interview is 
typically face-to-face time between the doctor and patient where 
the doctor interviews the patient to gather information about 
the patient’s life history and current symptoms.  However, the 
procedures normally part of a clinical interview are clearly not 
psychological tests.  As such, the inclusion of a “CLINICAL 
INTERVIEW” in Dr. Smith’s list of tests administered to Ms. 
Martin is quite abnormal. 

 
     The Wechsler Adult Intelligence Scale-IV (WAIS-IV) or, as 
it is sometimes called, simply the “Wechsler” or the “WAIS,” is 
the 2008 revision of a long line of tests of general 
intelligence dating back to the 1939 publication of the 
Wechsler-Bellevue Test, that was itself an adaptation of a test 
developed and used by the United States Army in the 1920’s.  
General intelligence is described as an I.Q. score or an 
Intelligence Quotient.  I.Q. is calculated by dividing mental 
age, as defined by the test, by chronological age and 
multiplying by 100.  Thus, if you are 30 years old and your test 
results are at the average for a 30-year-old, that is, your 
mental age is 30, then your I.Q. is 100, the average, or mean, 
of the general population.  Overall, general intelligence was 
conceived of by the originator of the Wechsler, Dr. David 
Wechsler, as the ability to think rationally and act 
purposefully and effectively (Wechsler, D., The Measurement of 
Adult Intelligence, Baltimore, Maryland:  Williams & Wilkins, 
1939).  In its current form, the WAIS-IV provides four basic 
measures:  the Verbal Comprehension Index (VCI), the Perceptual 
Reasoning Index (PRI), Working Memory Index (WMI) and the 
Processing Speed Index (PSI).  The test also provides a Full 
Scale IQ Score, which is what most people refer to when they 
talk about an individual’s I.Q.  The WAIS-IV is composed of 15 
subtests.   
 
 A reading of pages 8 and 9 of Dr. Smith’s report indicates 
that he gave only eleven of the fifteen subtests that appear on 
the WAIS-IV.  Unfortunately, Dr. Smith declined to state which 
eleven subtests he administered.  Regardless, with regard to 
administering a portion of the WAIS-IV, it is well known that 
shortened versions are not appropriate for use in diagnostic 
situations.  Specifically, Dr. Wechsler, who is cited above as 
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the originator of the WAIS, noted as early as 1967, “Reduction 
in the number of (subtests) as a time-saving device is 
unjustifiable and not to be encouraged (Wechsler, D., Manual for 
the Wechsler Preschool and Primary Scale of Intelligence, New 
York:  Psychological Corporation, 1967).  Thus, Dr. Smith’s use 
of the WAIS-IV is methodologically substantially flawed and no 
information can be obtained from the data collected that are 
relevant to drawing conclusions about Ms. Martin’s suffering a 
psychiatric injury.  
 

The Behavioral Rating Inventory of Executive Function-Adult 
Version (BRIEF-A) is a self-report, questionnaire that is 
available in both English and Spanish and that purports to 
measure a number of dimensions of an adult’s executive functions 
in their normal environment.  The test consists of 75 items.  
There are at least two problems with using the data generated by 
the BRIEF-A to draw conclusions about the likelihood of a 
psychological injury or a psychological disability.  First, 
since there is no baseline for comparison even if we accept the 
questionable premise that the test validly reflected her 
performance when administered by Dr. Smith, Ms. Martin may have 
had this performance level long before the December 10, 2016 
motor vehicle collision.  Second, the BRIEF-A does not have any 
known methods for assessing individuals who are not trying their 
best or may be deliberately trying to perform poorly.  In this 
regard, there is no way to determine if Ms. Martin completed the 
BRIEF-A in an honest and frank manner.  This is especially 
important in light of the MMPI-2-RF findings that indicate that 
Ms. Martin was not being honest and frank during the examination 
but “faking” or “malingering.”  In short, no useful information 
about Ms. Martin can be gleaned from the BRIEF-A administered by 
Dr. Smith. 

 
The Delis-Kaplan Executive Functioning System is a 

neuropsychological test published in 2001 that attempts to 
assess executive functioning and has been the subject of only 
two published research articles appearing in the PsycINFO 
database.  This database provides information on all articles 
published in a wide variety of languages in over 1,300 
professional journals between 1872 and 2020.  As discussed by 
the marketer of this test, PsychCorp/A. Pearson Brand, the 
Delis-Kaplan Executive Functioning System contains nine stand-
alone tests that allow the examiner to assess executive 
functioning within both spatial and verbal modalities.  Dr. 
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Smith seems to have simply presented the results of this test on 
page 10 noting that Ms. Martin had difficulties with color 
naming, set shifting and problem solving.  However, nowhere in 
his discussion of the results of the Delis-Kaplan Executive 
Functioning System did Dr. Smith state which of the nine tests 
were administered to Ms. Martin, nor did he discuss the results 
of those tests beyond the one-sentence provided on page 10 
noting that Ms. Martin had “difficulty with color naming and a 
relative weakness with cognitive flexibility in set shifting and 
flexible problem solving.” 

 
With regard to Conners’ Continuous Performance Test, Third 

Edition (CPT-3), a search of the PsycINFO database reveals 
exactly 31 references to such an instrument.  The CPT-3 takes 
approximately 14 minutes to administer.  It is a self-
administered assessment intended for respondents ages 8 and up.  
Unfortunately, the CPT-3 has no method for detecting individuals 
who are attempting to report complaints or difficulties that do 
not exist.  Once again, information from the MMPI-2-RF indicates 
that one cannot assume that Ms. Martin completed this test in an 
honest and frank manner.  Accordingly, the CPT-3 cannot provide 
any information about a plaintiff’s psychiatric status at any 
point in time.   

 
The Wide Range Assessment of Memory and Learning, Second 

Edition (WRAML) is a battery of tests intended to assess memory 
function.  Unfortunately, an inspection of the psychological 
literature reveals that there are only 18 references to the 
WRAML, and none since 2008.  A further inspection of the 
PsycINFO database reveals that nothing in the psychological 
literature indicates there is any method for detecting 
individuals who are intentionally trying to perform poorly.  In 
this regard, there is no way to determine if Ms. Martin 
completed the WRAML in an honest and frank manner.  In short, no 
useful information about Ms. Martin can be gleaned from the 
WRAML administered by Dr. Smith. 

 
The Beery-Buktenica Developmental Tests, Sixth Edition 

presents the test-taker with drawings of geometric forms 
arranged in order of increasing difficulty that they are asked 
to copy.  This assessment was originally developed to help 
identify individuals with visual and motor difficulties.  This 
assessment has no validity scales needed to assess an 
individual’s test taking attitudes and credibility.  
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Specifically, a review of the PsycINFO database reveals exactly 
five references to the Beery-Buktenica Developmental Tests, none 
of which demonstrate that this “test” can be used for medical-
legal psychological evaluations.  Clearly, this instrument is 
not capable of providing any relevant data about the possible 
existence of psychopathology. 
 

On pages 14 and 15 Dr. Smith discussed the results of Ms. 
Martin’s performance on the Millon Clinical Multiaxial 
Inventory-IV (MCMI-IV).  The MCMI-IV is the current version of 
the Millon Clinical Multiaxial Inventory, published in 2015.  
Dr. Theodore Millon, a specialist and pioneer in the area of 
Personality Disorders, originally devised this test.  The test 
is expressly intended to provide information about individuals 
who are known to have psychological problems.  The MCMI-IV is 
composed of 195 true-false items that are in the form of 
declarative statements.  Similar items that do not appear on the 
test are, “At times I have trouble getting along with my family” 
and “I enjoy a wide range of activities.”  The person’s 
responses to the items are scored on 28 scales.  The scales are 
composed of different numbers of items from the pool of 195.  
Fifteen of the scales provide information about DSM-5 
Personality Disorders, ten provide information about DSM-5 
psychological disorders and four provide information about the 
validity of the test taker’s responses.  The data from the four 
validity scales assess:  (1) “Validity” - Did the individual 
understand and attend to the content of the questions? (2) 
“Debasement” - Did the individual attempt to portray him or 
herself as having more troublesome emotional and personal 
difficulties than exist? (3) “Desirability” - Did the individual 
attempt to portray him or herself as being more morally 
virtuous, socially attractive and more emotionally well composed 
than they are? and,(4) “Disclosure” - Was the individual 
inclined to be frank and self-revealing or more likely to be 
secretive?  If for no other reason, the presence of the validity 
scales makes the test potentially useful in medical-legal cases, 
as it allows for conclusions to be drawn about truthfulness and 
credibility, which if established, permit confidence in the 
clinical statements to be arrived at from an interpretation of 
the remaining 24 scales. 

 
Interpreting an MCMI is two-step process that is clearly 

discussed in the psychological testing literature.  The first 
step requires an interpretation of the validity scale scores to 
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determine if the individual has completed the MCMI in an honest 
and straightforward manner or if there are some data questioning 
the credibility of the clinical scale scores.  In this regard, 
if the validity scale scores are within normal limits, the 
clinical scale scores can be interpreted to draw some 
conclusions about the possible existence of psychopathology and 
the individual’s personality.  If the validity scale scores are 
not within normal limits, no comment can be made either about 
the patient’s psychological status or their personality, as all 
conclusions must be limited to what is determined by inspecting 
the validity scale scores.  

 
It has been known for a relatively long period of time that 

while the Millon Clinical Multiaxial Inventory (MCMI) can be 
useful in assessing Personality Disorders it is not known to be 
a generally useful instrument in detecting disorders, such as a 
Major Depressive Disorder or any of the many Anxiety and 
Depressive Disorders found in the current DSM-5(Bonato, D.P., et 
al, Journal of Clinical Psychology, 1988, 44, 867-875).  
However, the MCMI-IV is not appropriate for most individuals 
claiming a psychological injury where the first question that 
must be asked about the plaintiff, following determination of 
their credibility, is whether or not they have a psychological 
disorder.  Since Personality Disorders occur no later than late 
adolescence or early adulthood unless the plaintiff falls into 
one of those categories the MCMI-IV is not an appropriate test.  
Clearly, Dr. Millon does not believe that the test is useful in 
providing data capable of identifying most psychological 
disorders but is more appropriate for determining the specific 
nature of Personality Disorders, which by definition occur by 
late adolescence or early adulthood and therefore are extremely 
unlikely to be caused by the variables producing psychiatric 
injuries.     

 
As noted above, a reading of Dr. Smith’s report reveals 

that he discussed what he said were the results of Ms. Martin’s 
MCMI-IV performance on pages 14 and 15.  Unfortunately, and most 
importantly, it should be noted that a reading of Dr. Smith’s 
report reveals that he did not present a single one of Ms. 
Martin’s MCMI-IV scores.  Accordingly, the reader of his report 
does not know if Ms. Martin completed the test in an honest and 
straightforward manner or attempted to distort her true 
presentation as she did on the MMPI-2-RF.  In this regard, the 
MCMI-IV is similar to the MMPI-2-RF in that the test can only be 
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interpreted to provide information about the individual’s 
psychological status if their validity scale scores indicate 
they completed the test in an honest and straightforward manner.  
Thus, none of the statements about what the MCMI-IV revealed 
about Ms. Martin’s psychological status that appear on pages 14 
and 15 are supported by data found in Dr. Smith’s report.  This 
is another obvious and substantial flaw in that document as well 
as yet another violation of community standards for evaluating 
plaintiffs and the preparation of reports for the court. 

 
A further examination of pages 15 to 17 of Dr. Smith’s 

report reveals that he gave Ms. Martin the Pain Patient Profile 
(P-3).  As mentioned above, in reviewing the literature on 
psychological testing, I consulted the PsycINFO database system.  
A recent review of this database indicated that there are only 
16 published articles on this instrument and no publications 
demonstrating its validity or reliability.  Accordingly, it is 
obvious that this test has no known relationship to 
psychopathology.  Thus, any conclusion drawn from Ms. Martin’s 
performance on this instrument is entirely arbitrary and 
unsupportable. 

 
Lastly, with respect to Dr. Smith’s administration of The B 

Test, it should be understood that this instrument asks the 
test-taker to circle all the “b’s” that appear on each page of a 
15-page booklet, as quickly as possible.  Several distracters 
are built into the test such as “d’s” and “q’s.”  Malingering is 
suspected based on an Effort Index Score that is determined by 
total number of errors and time for test completion.  A reading 
of pages 17 and 18 of Dr. Smith’s report reveals that Dr. Smith 
interpreted Ms. Martin’s score as “Normal.”  However, an 
acceptable performance on The B Test may not indicate that Ms. 
Martin was being honest and frank in describing her symptoms or 
complaints. 
 

A further reading of Dr. Smith’s report indicates that he 
provided a review of some of Ms. Martin’s records on pages 6 to 
8.  However, there is no indication in his report that Dr. Smith 
had any medical records in his possession from any credible 
mental health practitioners who concurred with his diagnosis of 
a Major Depressive Disorder. 
 
 



RE:  MARTIN, Jane – July 14, 2020        Page 26 
 
              

Additionally, Dr. Smith did not seemingly have any 
collateral sources of information in the form of interview data 
collected from any of Ms. Martin’s friends, relatives and/or co-
workers that could support any of his conclusions.  
Nevertheless, the absence of medical record support and 
collateral information sources is not a particularly crucial or 
unusual finding in a medical-legal examination.  However, what 
is crucial and unusual is the absence of a complete history of 
the patient’s current complaints to support the doctor’s 
diagnoses and conclusions, the complete absence of Mental Status 
Examination observational data supporting those diagnoses and 
conclusions and the absence of objective psychological testing 
data supporting the doctor’s opinions in the presence of MMPI-2-
RF data indicating she was “faking” or “malingering.”  All of 
these factors are substantial flaws to be found in the Smith 
report that have left it without credibility and completely 
incapable of proving or disproving a contested claim or a 
disputed medical fact. 

 
 
Dr. Smith’s diagnosis of a Mild Neurocognitive Disorder Due To 
Traumatic Brain Injury (G31.84) 
 

As noted on page 20, Dr. Smith diagnosed a Mild 
Neurocognitive Disorder Due To Traumatic Brain Injury (G31.84).  
According to the DSM-5 a Mild Neurocognitive Disorder is 
diagnosed correctly when there is evidence of cognitive deficits 
that are not better explained by another DSM-5 disorder and that 
do not occur exclusively in the context of delirium.  As 
discussed on page 591 of the DSM-5, Neurocognitive Disorders are 
syndromes characterized by cognitive dysfunctions for which 
underlying pathology can be potentially determined.  These 
disorders have characteristic cognitive deficits in such 
processes as memory, concentration or attention and thinking 
associated with such physical pathology as Alzheimer’s disease, 
Parkinson’s disease, and traumatic brain injuries.  Quite 
clearly, although on pages 2 through 6 Dr. Smith was very 
explicit in stating that Ms. Martin presented with some 
cognitive complaints, there is no Mental Status Examination data 
in Dr. Smith’s report that he observed any cognitive 
dysfunctions in the areas of memory, concentration, judgment and 
insight.  In addition, the results of Ms. Martin’s psychological 
testing reveals no findings that would support the conclusion 
that there was any cognitive dysfunction in Ms. Martin or that 
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she was a credible historian.  In regard to the latter, there 
appear to be objective MMPI-2-RF data indicating that Ms. Martin 
was not being honest and frank in presenting herself at the 
examination but attempting to simulate symptoms or was “faking” 
or “malingering.”  Further, as stated above, Dr. Smith’s report 
of April 5, 2020 lacks a review of any of Ms. Martin’s medical 
records from a credible mental health physician who concurred 
with his diagnosis of a Mild Neurocognitive Disorder.  In short, 
there is no support for Dr. Smith’s diagnosis of a Mild 
Neurocognitive Disorder Due To A Traumatic Brain Injury.  A copy 
of pages 603 through 605 of the DSM-5 are provided below in 
Appendix B for your possible use in cross-examining Dr. Smith.   

 
 In addition to the above, it should be noted that the 
diagnosis of a Mild Neurocognitive Disorder completely overlaps 
any diagnosis that might be made by a board certified 
neurologist who would be the most appropriate practitioner to 
specify such a condition.  As such, to consider a Mild 
Neurocognitive Disorder to be data indicative of a psychological 
or psychiatric injury would be to support a double recovery for 
both a neurological injury and a psychological or psychiatric 
injury as a result of a single set of impairments.  Accordingly, 
any comments about a Mild Neurocognitive Disorder should be 
deferred to a board certified neurologist who, in all reasonable 
medical probability, will participate in determining Ms. 
Martin’s cognitive status.  Nonetheless, Dr. Smith’s diagnosis 
is a further substantial flaw in his report. 
 
 
Dr. Smith’s diagnosis of a Generalized Anxiety Disorder (F41.9) 
 

As stated above, on page 20, Dr. Smith diagnosed a 
Generalized Anxiety Disorder (F41.9).  Accordingly, for the 
reader’s aid, a copy of the diagnostic criteria for a 
Generalized Anxiety Disorder taken from page 222 of the DSM-5 
are provided below as Appendix C.  An inspection of the DSM-5 
indicates that this disorder is diagnosed correctly when an 
individual is found to exhibit excessive anxiety and worry as 
well as apprehensive expectations, that occur more days than not 
for a period of at least six months.  These signs and/or 
symptoms must occur about a number of different events or 
activities.  Moreover, the individual must be shown to find it 
difficult to control their worries that are far out of 
proportion to the actual likelihood of the feared or worried 
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about events.  The anxiety or worry must also be associated with 
three or more of six different symptoms.  These symptoms are: 
 
 1.  Restlessness or feeling keyed up or on edge. 
  
 2.  Being easily fatigued. 
  

3.  Difficulty concentrating or having one’s mind go blank. 
 
 4.  Irritability. 
 
 5.  Muscle tension.      
 
     6.  Sleep disturbance in the form of difficulty falling or 

staying asleep or having restless or unsatisfying 
sleep. 

 
As noted above in discussing Dr. Smith’s diagnosis of a 

Major Depressive Disorder, a reading of his report reveals that 
he discussed what he said were Ms. Martin’s current symptoms or, 
as they are sometimes called, complaints on pages 2 to 6.  In 
this matter, it should be obvious that patient-made complaints 
are clearly under the control of the patient.  Accordingly, the 
first concern of any psychological examiner is the patient’s 
credibility.  Can their complaints really be believed?  Dr. 
Smith reported on the results of a Minnesota Multiphasic 
Personality Inventory-2-Restructured Form (MMPI-2-RF) given to 
Ms. Martin.  As was discussed above, Dr. Smith reported that Ms. 
Martin’s MMPI-2-RF produced “a larger than average number of 
infrequent responses,” which is code for indicating that during 
his examination Ms. Martin was attempting to simulate symptoms 
or “fake.”  Unfortunately, Dr. Smith obviously did not arrive at 
that conclusion nor did he take Ms. Martin’s “faking” into 
consideration when seemingly accepting her reported complaints 
at face value.  

 
 The above discussion notwithstanding, a reading of the 
complaints attributed to Ms. Martin by Dr. Smith on pages 2 to 6 
indicates that if all of those complaints are accepted at face 
value they could not possibly be indicative of a Generalized 
Anxiety Disorder.  The reason for this is quite simple.  
Specifically, Dr. Smith did not provide a complete description 
of Ms. Martin’s complaints to warrant the diagnosis of a 
Generalized Anxiety Disorder.  In this regard, as previously 
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discussed, in order to support any DSM-5 diagnosis the doctor 
must describe in detail the patient’s complaints providing 
information about those complaints with respect to their 
qualitative nature as well as their frequency, intensity, 
duration, onset, and course over time.  With minimal exceptions, 
Dr. Smith has provided no such history in his report.  To cite 
just one example, in order to diagnose a Generalized Anxiety 
Disorder correctly, excessive anxiety and worry must be found to 
have occurred more days than not for at least six months.  
Obviously, since, with minimal exceptions, Dr. Smith did not 
describe the frequency of Ms. Martin’s symptoms there are no 
data supporting the diagnostic criteria.  Clearly, the absence 
of a complete history of the plaintiff’s current symptoms with 
the presence of information about Ms. Martin’s performance on 
the MMPI-2-RF indicating that she was “faking” is a substantial 
flaw in Dr. Smith’s report and an obvious barrier to concluding 
that she was suffering from a Generalized Anxiety Disorder or 
had pathological anxiety that warranted psychotherapy or 
medication, at the time of her examination.  As previously 
indicated, the absence of a complete history of the patient’s 
complaints is a substantial flaw as well as a violation of 
community standards for the examination of plaintiffs claiming a 
psychiatric injury. 
 

As discussed earlier, a reading of Dr. Smith’s report 
reveals the complete absence of a Mental Status Examination, and 
therefore no observational data that warrants or supports the 
diagnosis of a Generalized Anxiety Disorder.  Clearly, a 
competently and completely administered Mental Status 
Examination could be expected to reveal abnormalities indicative 
of pathological anxiety.   

 
In regard to the above, individuals suffering from 

pathological anxiety will often present during a clinical 
interview with themes in their narrative of danger, threat, 
unpredictability, uncertainty and/or terror and often complain 
of a variety of physical symptoms including shortness of breath, 
heart palpitations, chest tightness or pain, rapid heartbeats, 
sensations of choking and/or smothering, diarrhea, frequent 
urination, tingling sensations in the extremities, light 
headedness, cold sweats, hot flashes, dry mouth, shaking, 
jitteriness, and/or trembling.  On direct observation their 
behavior is often characterized by jumpiness, restlessness, hand 
wringing, a strained voice, tremulousness, tension, motor 
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hyperactivity, fidgeting, autonomic hyperactivity, vigilance, 
scanning and/or poor reality testing.  If Dr. Smith had observed 
any of these phenomena he most assuredly did not describe those 
observations in his report.  Clearly the absence of objective 
observations of pathological anxiety in the presence of Dr. 
Smith’s diagnosis of a Generalized Anxiety Disorder is another 
substantial flaw in his report as well as another violation of 
community standards in psychology and psychiatry for the 
evaluation of plaintiffs and the preparation of reports for the 
courts. 
 

Overall, the complete absence of Mental Status Examination 
observational data in Dr. Smith’s report has resulted in a 
situation in which there are no historical or Mental Status 
Examination data supporting the doctor’s conclusion that Ms. 
Martin was suffering from pathological anxiety, a Generalized 
Anxiety Disorder, or any other DSM-5 disorder at the time of his 
examination.   

 
Further, as noted above, in the discussion of Dr. Smith’s 

diagnosis of a Major Depressive Disorder, during the course of 
his examination he obtained no objective psychological testing 
data, no medical record data and no collateral sources of 
information supporting that diagnosis.  There are also no data 
from any of these sources supporting his diagnosis of a 
Generalized Anxiety Disorder or any other DSM-5 psychological 
disorder for that matter. 
 
 
Dr. Smith’s diagnosis of a Posttraumatic Stress Disorder 
(F43.10) 
 
 As mentioned above, on page 20 Dr. Smith diagnosed a 
Posttraumatic Stress Disorder (F43.10).  A review of the DSM-5 
reveals that a Posttraumatic Stress Disorder is diagnosed 
correctly when an individual has been exposed to an “actual or 
threatened death, serious injury, or sexual violence” that has 
led to the development of a set of characteristic signs and/or 
symptoms that have lasted more than one month.  These stressors 
may involve a threat to one’s physical integrity, witnessing 
such an event, or learning about such an event as having been 
experienced by a family member or close associate.  Such 
traumatic events include, but are not limited to, military 
combat, violent personal assault, being kidnapped, being taken 
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hostage, terrorists attack, torture, incarceration as a prisoner 
of war, natural or manmade disasters, severe automobile 
accidents or being diagnosed with a life-threatening illness.  
The DSM-5 diagnostic criteria are given below.  Additionally, 
they are presented in Appendix D, which is a copy of pages 271 
and 272 taken from the DSM-5.  
 
A. Exposure to actual or threatened death, serious injury, or 

sexual violence in one (or more) of the following ways: 
 
(1) Directly experiencing the traumatic event(s).  

 
(2) Witnessing, in person, the event(s) as it occurred to 

others. 
   
(3) Learning that the traumatic event(s) occurred to a 

close family member or close friend. In cases of 
actual or threatened death of a family member or 
friend, the event(s) must have been violent or 
accidental.  

 
(4) Experiencing repeated or extreme exposure to aversive 

details of the traumatic event(s)(e.g., first 
responders collecting human remains; police officers 
repeatedly exposed to details of child abuse). 

 
B. Presence of one (or more) of the following intrusion 

symptoms associated with the traumatic event(s), beginning 
after the traumatic event(s) occurred: 

 
(1) Recurrent, involuntary, and intrusive distressing 

memories of the traumatic event(s).  
 
(2) Recurrent distressing dreams in which the content 

and/or affect of the dream are related to the 
traumatic event(s). 

 
(3) Dissociative reactions (e.g., flashbacks) in which the 

individual feels or acts as if the traumatic event(s) 
were recurring.  
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(4) Intense or prolonged psychological distress at 
exposure to internal or external cues that symbolize 
or resemble an aspect of the traumatic event(s).  

 
(5) Marked physiological reactions to internal or external 

cues that symbolize or resemble an aspect of the 
traumatic event(s). 

 
C. Persistent avoidance of stimuli associated with the 

traumatic event(s) occurred, as evidenced by one or both of 
the following: 

 
(1) Avoidance of or efforts to avoid distressing memories, 

thoughts, or feelings about or closely associated with 
the traumatic event(s). 

 
(2) Avoidance of or efforts to avoid external reminders 

(people, places, conversations, activities, objects, 
situations) that arouse distressing memories, 
thoughts, or feelings about or closely associated with 
the traumatic event(s). 

 
D. Negative alterations in cognitions and mood associated with 

the traumatic event(s), beginning or worsening after the 
traumatic event(s) occurred, as evidenced by two (or more) 
of the following:  

 
(1) Inability to remember an important aspect of the 

traumatic event(s)(typically due to dissociative 
amnesia and not to other factors such as head injury, 
alcohol, or drugs). 

 
(2) Persistent and exaggerated negative beliefs or 

expectations about oneself, others, or the world 
(e.g., “I am bad,” ”No one can be trusted,” “the world 
is completely dangerous,” “My whole nervous system is 
permanently ruined”). 
 

(3) Persistent, distorted cognitions about the cause or 
consequences of the traumatic event(s) that lead the 
individual to blame himself/herself or others. 
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(4) Persistent negative emotional state (e.g., fear, 
horror, anger, guilt, or shame). 

 
(5) Markedly diminished interest or participation in 

significant activities. 
 

(6) Feelings of detachment or estrangement from others. 
 

(7) Persistent inability to experience positive emotions 
(e.g., inability to experience happiness, 
satisfaction, or loving feelings). 

 
E. Marked alterations in arousal and reactivity associated 

with the traumatic event(s), beginning or worsening after 
the traumatic event(s) occurred, as evidenced by two (or 
more) of the following: 

 
(1) Irritable behavior and angry outbursts (with little or 

no provocation) typically expressed as verbal or 
physical aggression toward people or objects. 
 

(2) Reckless or self-destructive behavior. 
 
(3) Hypervigilance. 
 
(4) Exaggerated startle response. 
 
(5) Problems with concentration. 
 
(6) Sleep disturbance (e.g., difficulty falling or staying 

asleep or restless sleep). 
 
F. Duration of the disturbance (Criteria B, C, D, and E) is 

more than 1 month. 
 
G.  The disturbance causes clinically significant distress or 

impairment in social, occupational, or other important 
areas of functioning. 

 
H.  The disturbance is not attributable to the physiological 

effects of a substance (e.g., medication, alcohol) or 
another medical condition. 
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 A reading of pages 2 to 6 of Dr. Smith’s report reveals 
that if all of the complaints attributed to Ms. Martin at the 
time of his examination are accepted at face value they are 
insufficient to warrant the correct diagnosis of a Posttraumatic 
Stress Disorder.  The reason for this is quite simple.  
Essentially, Dr. Smith did not provide a complete description of 
Ms. Martin’s complaints that corresponds to the DSM-5 diagnostic 
criteria.  In this regard, in order to support the diagnosis of 
a Posttraumatic Stress Disorder it is necessary to describe in 
detail the patient’s complaints and to provide information about 
those symptoms with respect to their qualitative nature as well 
as their frequency, intensity, duration, onset and course over 
time.  Rather, Dr. Smith simply summarily stated on pages 3 to 6 
that Ms. Martin reports: 
 

“experiencing panic attacks, which she did not have 
before to the accident.”   
 
“being stressed while driving and especially nervous 
as a passenger.” 
 
“memory problems, poor concentration.” 
 
“concentration difficulty and social withdrawal.” 

 
Clearly, the absence of a complete history of the plaintiff’s 
current symptoms is a substantial flaw in Dr. Smith’s report and 
an obvious barrier to concluding that she was suffering from a 
Posttraumatic Stress Disorder at the time of his examination.  
It also should be noted that the absence of a complete history 
of the patient’s complaints is a violation of community 
standards for the evaluation of plaintiffs and the submission of 
reports to the court.  
 

Overall, in addition to the absence of a complete history 
of Ms. Martin’s complaints or symptoms there are no Mental 
Status Examination data, no credible psychological testing data, 
no medical record data, and no collateral sources of information 
supporting Dr. Smith’s diagnosis.  In short, Dr. Smith’s 
assertion that Ms. Martin had a Posttraumatic Stress Disorder is 
not supported by the contents of his report.  In this regard, 
one must also consider the discrepancy between Ms. Martin’s 
complaints as well as her MMPI-2-RF data indicating she most 
probably was “faking” or “malingering” during his examination.  
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In summary, there appears to be absolutely no ambiguity in 
concluding that a reading of Dr. Smith’s April 5, 2020 report 
reveals no data indicative of a DSM-5 psychological disorder at 
any point in time.  Thus, the conclusion is inescapable that his 
report fails to demonstrate that Ms. Martin had a psychiatric 
injury as a result of events she claimed that led to her current 
litigation.  Accordingly, in the absence of a DSM-5 
psychological disorder all discussions of the issues of a 
psychiatric injury, a psychiatric disability, apportionment or 
the need for treatment are irrelevant. 
 
 
Review of Dr. Bosso’s Neurosurgical Reports dated January 14, 
2020, March 24, 2020 and May 5, 2020 
 

As stated above, I received three reports authored by Dr. 
John D. Bosso, a neurosurgeon, who dated his reports January 14, 
2020, March 14, 2020 and May 5, 2020.  A review of Dr. Bosso’s 
report of January 14, 2020 reveals that on page 9 he diagnosed 
“Secondary anxiety with lingering PTSD.”  Further, on page 5 of 
his March 24, 2020 report and on page 5 of his May 5, 2020 
report, Dr. Bosso provided the exact same diagnosis.  With 
respect to Dr. Bosso’s psychological-sounding diagnosis, there 
is no indication that he took a complete psychological history, 
administered a Mental Status Examination or gave Ms. Martin any 
psychological tests.  There was also nothing reported by Dr. 
Bosso to indicate that he is a trained or qualified examiner in 
either psychology, psychiatry or neuropsychology, or arrived at 
a DSM diagnosis.  In addition to the above, contact with the 
American Board of Medical Specialties reveals that Dr. Bosso is 
not board certified in psychiatry.  In short, Dr. Bosso found no 
evidence of a psychiatric or a mental health injury as a result 
of the December 10, 2016 motor vehicle collision. 
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SUMMARY AND CONCLUSIONS 
 

In preparing this report I reviewed Dr. Michael Smith’s 
April 5, 2020 report of his evaluation of Ms. Jane Martin that 
reportedly took place on February 18, 2020, February 24, 2020, 
February 26, 2020 and March 3, 2020.  Overall, my understanding 
is that you are interested in the credibility of Dr. Smith’s 
report, and whether or not that document constitutes substantial 
evidence.   

 
In regard to the above, I have noted that the keystone of 

every psychological report is the psychological diagnosis, 
pointing out that in the absence of one or more credible 
Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders (DSM) 
diagnoses, it is not reasonable to conclude that a plaintiff has 
had a psychological injury.  In reading Dr. Smith’s report, I 
found no historical data in the form of presenting symptoms or 
complaints, no face-to-face Mental Status Examination 
observational data, no objective psychological testing data, no 
credible medical record data, and no collateral sources of 
information to support the conclusion that Ms. Martin had ever 
had a psychological disorder as a result of the motor vehicle 
collision that reportedly occurred on December 10, 2016.  
Accordingly, the conclusion is inescapable that the Smith report 
does not constitute substantial medical evidence of a 
psychological injury as a result of Ms. Martin being involved in 
a motor vehicle accident on December 16, 2016.  
 
 To be a little more specific concerning the contents of the 
report authored by Dr. Smith, a reading of that document reveals 
a variety of patient-made complaints or symptoms, with clearly 
totally insufficient information about their qualitative nature, 
frequency, intensity, duration, onset or course over time to 
support Dr. Smith’s diagnoses of a Mild Neurocognitive Disorder 
Due to Traumatic Brain Injury (G31.84), a Generalized Anxiety 
Disorder (F41.9), a Major Depressive Disorder, Recurrent, 
Moderate (F33.1) and/or a Posttraumatic Stress Disorder 
(F43.10).  Additionally, when one reads Dr. Smith’s 22-page 
report, one remarkable finding is the complete absence of Mental 
Status Examination data as well as a lack of objective 
psychological testing data supporting Dr. Smith’s diagnostic 
opinions or to demonstrate that Ms. Martin was a credible 
historian although he did obtain data from the MMPI-2-RF 
indicating that when he evaluated Ms. Martin she obtained “a 
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larger than average number of infrequent responses,” or what is 
otherwise labeled as attempting to simulate symptoms or “faking” 
or “malingering.”  Further, when the above factors are coupled 
with the absence of credible medical record data and collateral 
sources of information, the conclusion is obvious and 
inescapable that Dr. Smith’s report does not contain sufficient 
data supporting his diagnostic conclusions.  Thus, there is 
nothing in the Smith report indicating that Ms. Martin has ever 
had a psychological disorder or a psychological injury as a 
result of the motor vehicle collision that reportedly occurred 
on December 10, 2016.  
 
 While the above summary covers the major issues in the 
Smith report, a list of the major flaws in that document is 
presented below.   

 
 
Summary of the Major Flaws in Dr. Smith’s report of April 5, 
2020  
 
1. Dr. Smith provided insufficient data in his report to 
conclude that Ms. Martin had ever suffered a Diagnostic and 
Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders (DSM) psychological 
disorder or a psychological injury as a result of the December 
10, 2016 motor vehicle collision. 
 
2. Dr. Smith stated on page 1 that he performed a 
“neuropsychological evaluation” for a specific injury suffered 
on December 10, 2016 which seemingly implies that Ms. Martin has 
had a “neuropsychological injury” although accepting the concept 
of a neuropsychological injury or disability would be to support 
a double recovery for both a neurological injury and a 
psychiatric or mental health injury as a result of a single set 
of impairments. 
 
3. Dr. Smith declined to state which version of the Diagnostic 
and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders (DSM) he utilized in 
arriving at his diagnostic conclusions. 
 
4. Considering that Dr. Smith diagnosed a Mild Neurocognitive 
Disorder Due to Traumatic Brain Injury and declined to provide a 
GAF score, it is likely that he utilized the DSM-5 in arriving 
at his diagnostic conclusions concerning Ms. Martin despite 
there being a substantial worldwide controversy concerning the 
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validity and reliability of the DSM-5 indicating that it has not 
been generally approved and accepted by practitioners in the 
field of psychology or psychiatry. 
 
5. Dr. Smith declined to discuss any periods of temporary and 
total or temporary and partial psychiatric disability Ms. Martin 
might have experienced prior to his evaluation. 
 
6. Dr. Smith diagnosed a Major Depressive Disorder but failed to 
provide a complete history of Ms. Martin’s current symptoms or 
complaints with information about their qualitative nature as 
well as their frequency, intensity, duration, onset and course 
over time to support that diagnosis. 
 
7. Dr. Smith described Ms. Martin’s complaints or symptoms on 
pages 2 through 6, but a reading of those complaints indicates 
that if they are all accepted at face value they could not 
possibly be indicative of any form of a Major Depressive 
Disorder.   
 
8. The diagnosis of a Major Depressive Disorder, as noted on 
pages 160 and 161 of the DSM-5, is correctly diagnosed when a 
depressed mood and/or a loss of interest of pleasure are found 
to have occurred “most of the day, nearly every day”, but Dr. 
Smith provided no data concerning the existence of those 
symptoms or their frequency.   
 
9. Dr. Smith’s history is substantially flawed by the fact that 
in describing Ms. Martin’s symptoms or complaints he provided no 
qualitative description of the vast majority of those complaints 
or any information about their frequency, intensity, duration, 
onset, or course over time. 
 
10. Dr. Smith reported that Ms. Martin complained of sleep 
difficulties but he did not provide a complete history of those 
current symptoms or a pre-injury baseline so it is impossible to 
determine if Ms. Martin’s complaints of a sleep disturbance is 
different from what is normal for Ms. Martin, as Dr. Smith’s 
report would seem to imply.   
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11. Dr. Smith declined to administer and report the results of a 
Mental Status Examination, which means that his report and 
methodology are missing one of the major sets of data of a 
psychological, psychiatric and/or neuropsychological evaluation.  
 
12. Dr. Smith’s report lacks the normally found observational 
data about Ms. Martin’s concentration, memory, judgment and 
insight.  
 
13. In discussing her current complaints on pages 2 through 6 
Dr. Smith stated that Ms. Martin complained of concentration 
difficulty, but offered no normally obtained observational data 
on the process of concentration consistent with that complaint. 
 
14. Dr. Smith gave Ms. Martin the Minnesota Multiphasic 
Personality Inventory-2-Restructured Form (MMPI-2-RF) but 
declined to provide any of her MMPI-2-RF scores in his report. 
 
15. Dr. Smith gave Ms. Martin the MMPI-2-RF and stated that she 
“generated a larger than average number of infrequent 
responses,” a statement that clearly and convincingly indicates 
that during his evaluation Ms. Martin was attempting to simulate 
symptoms and this attempted simulation, or “faking” or 
“malingering,” was not considered when arriving at his 
diagnostic conclusions. 
 
16. Dr. Smith failed to state what effect Ms. Martin’s “faking” 
of symptoms had on his acceptance of her history.  
 
17. Dr. Smith’s report revealed no psychological testing data 
indicative of a Major Depressive Disorder or any other DSM-5 
disorder. 
 
18. Dr. Smith gave Ms. Martin a Millon Clinical Multiaxial 
Inventory-IV (MCMI-IV) but declined to provide any of her MCMI-
IV scores in his report. 

 
19. With the exception of the MMPI-2-RF and the MCMI-IV, the 
psychological tests employed by Dr. Smith are incapable of 
providing any credible information about Ms. Martin’s 
psychological status in a medical-legal examination. 
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20. Dr. Smith did not cite any medical record data from a 
credible mental health practitioner who concurred with his 
diagnosis. 
 
21. Dr. Smith presented no collateral sources of information in 
the form of interview data from Ms. Martin’s friends, relatives 
and/or co-workers supporting any of his conclusions or other 
opinions about Ms. Martin’s psychological status at any point in 
time. 
 
22. Dr. Smith provided a diagnosis of a Mild Neurocognitive 
Disorder Due to Traumatic Brain Injury, but presented no data in 
his report supporting that diagnosis.  
 
23. Dr. Smith diagnosed a Mild Neurocognitive Disorder Due to 
Traumatic Brain Injury, a disorder typically diagnosed by a 
neurologist, which creates a situation where there is a 
possibility for double recovery for both a neurological injury 
and a psychological or psychiatric injury. 
 
24. Dr. Smith diagnosed Ms. Martin with a Generalized Anxiety 
Disorder but he provided absolutely no data in his report that 
supports that diagnosis as it is defined by the DSM-5. 
 
25. Dr. Smith diagnosed a Posttraumatic Stress Disorder, but did 
not present a complete history of Ms. Martin’s complaints, 
including information about their qualitative nature, frequency, 
intensity, duration, onset, and course over time that supported 
that diagnosis. 
 
26. Dr. Smith diagnosed a Posttraumatic Stress Disorder without 
having conducted and reported on a Mental Status Examination or 
having any observational data to support his diagnosis. 
 
27. Dr. Smith did not have any objective psychological testing 
data to support his diagnosis of a Posttraumatic Stress 
Disorder. 
 
28. Dr. Smith presented no demonstrably credible medical record 
data from a psychologist, a psychiatrist or other mental health 
professional to support his diagnosis of a Posttraumatic Stress 
Disorder, or any other DSM-5 disorder. 
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Thank you for the opportunity to participate in this 
interesting case.  Additionally, after you have read the 
contents of this report, I urge you to contact me if you have 
any questions about its contents or would like to discuss any of 
the issues raised.  By no means do I consider my contribution to 
this case to have ended with the submission of this report. 
 
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
 
 
 
______________________________________   
Bruce Leckart, Ph.D.     
Clinical Psychologist (PSY 4745)     
Professor Emeritus of Psychology  
San Diego State University   
 
 
Signed in the County of Los Angeles on      . 
 
BL:rh 
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Questions I would not want to be asked if I were Dr. Smith 
 
Dr. Smith, will you please confirm for me that you submitted a 
22-page report containing your conclusions derived from your 
neuropsychological evaluation of Ms. Jane Martin that reportedly 
took place on February 18, 2020, February 24, 2020, February 26 
2020, and March 3, 2020?  
 
Dr. Smith, do you agree with the statement that 
neuropsychological evaluations in the context of a personal 
injury claim are used to provide neurologists with information 
that can be used by those doctors to understand, treat and 
evaluate neurological injuries? 
 
Dr. Smith, do you agree that to consider data indicative of a 
DSM psychological disorder in the context of a 
neuropsychological examination would be to support a double 
recovery for both a neurological injury and a psychiatric injury 
as a result of a single set of impairments? 
 
Dr. Smith, will you please tell me where in your report you 
stated which version of the Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of 
Mental Disorders (DSM) you used in arriving at your diagnostic 
conclusions? 
 
Dr. Smith, will you please confirm for me that a Mild 
Neurocognitive Disorder Due To Traumatic Brain Injury appears in 
the DSM-5, but does not appear in the preceding manual, the DSM-
IV-TR?  
 
Dr. Smith, will you please confirm for me that you declined to 
provide a Global Assessment of Functioning (GAF) Scale score in 
your report? 
 
Dr. Smith, will you please confirm for me that the GAF Scale can 
be found in the DSM-IV-TR, but was eliminated from the DSM-5? 
 
Dr. Smith, did you use the DSM-5 in evaluating Ms. Martin and 
arriving at your diagnostic conclusions? 
 
Dr. Smith, are you aware of the substantial controversy that 
surrounds the DSM-5? 
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Dr. Smith, are you in agreement that the DSM-5 is a manual that 
has not been generally approved and accepted nationally by 
practitioners in the fields of psychology, psychiatry and 
neuropsychology? 
 
Dr. Smith, are you aware of the statement made by Dr. Thomas 
Insel, Director of the national Institute of Mental Health from 
2002 to November 1, 2015, that the DSM-5’s “weakness is its lack 
of validity”?  
 
Dr. Smith, are you aware of the statement made by Dr. Allen 
Frances, a psychiatrist and head of the DSM-IV and DSM-IV-TR 
Task Force that “DSM-V may flood the world with tens of millions 
of newly labeled false-positive “patients”? 
 
Dr. Smith, are you aware of the decision by the Center for 
Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS) to require that all 
healthcare providers covered by HIPAA use the International 
Classification of Disease manual (the ICD-10), and not the DSM-
5, as of October, 2015? 
 
Dr. Smith, in light of the lack of acceptance of the DSM-5 can 
you tell me where in your report you provided your reasons for 
using this diagnostic manual? 
 
Dr. Smith, will you please tell me where in your report you 
provided your opinion about causation of a psychological, a 
psychiatric or a neuropsychological injury or disability? 
 
Dr. Smith, will you please confirm for me that you declined to 
discuss any periods of temporary and total or temporary and 
partial psychological disability Ms. Martin might have 
experienced? 
 
 
Dr. Smith’s Diagnosis of a Major Depressive Disorder, Recurrent 

Moderate (F33.1) 
 
Dr. Smith, will you please confirm for me that on page 20 you 
diagnosed a Major Depressive Disorder, Recurrent, Moderate? 
 
Dr. Smith, I am handing you a copy of pages 160 and 161 taken 
from the DSM-5 that describes the diagnostic criteria for a 
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Major Depressive Disorder.  Are you familiar with these 
criteria? 
 
Dr. Smith, will you please confirm for me that a complete 
history of a patient’s symptoms or complaints includes 
information about the qualitative nature of those current 
symptoms as well as data about their frequency, intensity, 
duration, onset, and course over time?    
 
Dr. Smith, will you please confirm for me that as discussed on 
pages 160 and 161 of the DSM-5 that eight of the nine possible 
symptoms of a Major Depressive Disorder must be present at least 
“nearly every day”? 
 
Dr. Smith, will you please confirm for me that as discussed on 
pages 160 and 161 of the DSM-5 that symptom 1 and/or 2 of a 
Major Depressive Disorder must be present at least “nearly every 
day” and “most of the day”? 
 
 

Symptoms and Complaints 
 
Dr. Smith, will you please tell me where on pages 2 through 6 
where you discussed Ms. Martin’s symptoms or complaints at the 
time of your evaluation, I can read about the specific symptoms 
or complaints that Ms. Martin reported she had “nearly every 
day” and “most of the day”? 
 
Dr. Smith, will you please confirm for me that on page 6 you 
stated that Ms. Martin had a current complaint of being 
“depressed” and that she had “repeated episodes” that were 
“persistent”?  
 
Dr. Smith, will you please tell me where in your report I can 
find a description of the qualitative nature of Ms. Martin’s 
complaint of being “depressed”? 
 
Dr. Smith, in discussing the frequency of Ms. Martin’s 
depression, did you state for example, how often Ms. Martin 
feels depressed on a weekly basis or a monthly basis?   
 
Dr. Smith, will you please tell me where on page 6 I can find a 
complete description of the intensity of Ms. Martin’s complaint 
of “depression”?  (Note:  Information about the intensity of a 
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symptom or a complaint is typically obtained by the examining 
physician who asks the patient to rate the severity of their 
complaint on a clearly defined 10-point problem severity scale.)    
 
Dr. Smith, will you please tell me where in your report I can 
find a description of the duration of Ms. Martin’s complaint of 
being “depressed,” when she experiences that symptom? 
 
Dr. Smith, will you please tell me where on page 6 I can find a 
complete description of the onset of Ms. Martin’s complaint of 
“depression”?   
 
Dr. Smith, will you please tell me where on page 6 I can find a 
complete description of the course over time of Ms. Martin’s 
complaint of “depression”?   
 
Dr. Smith, in looking at pages 160 and 161 of the DSM-5, will 
you please tell me where in your report you discussed the 
possibility that Ms. Martin met criterion 2 through 8, 
specifically that those symptoms were present “nearly every 
day”? 
 
Dr. Smith, considering that your report does not provide a 
complete accounting of Ms. Martin’s symptoms or complaints do 
you agree that your history is incomplete? 
 
Dr. Smith, will you please confirm for me that on pages 2 and 6 
you reported Ms. Martin’s complaint of sleep disturbance, noting 
that she had “nightmares” and “trouble falling asleep, waking up 
too early and having trouble falling back to sleep”? 
 
Dr. Smith, will you please tell me where in your report I can 
find a description of Ms. Martin’s complaint of sleep problems 
at the time of your report that includes a history of the time 
it was taking her to fall asleep and information about when her 
sleep disturbance commenced?    
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Dr. Smith, will you please tell me where in your report I can 
find a history of Ms. Martin’s sleeping behavior at a time prior 
to her reported injury as a result of the December 10, 2016 
motor vehicle accident that includes data about the time it 
normally was taking her to fall asleep, a history of any middle 
of the night awakening, and a history of any early morning 
awakening?    
 
Dr. Smith, in the absence of a history of Ms. Martin’s sleeping 
behavior prior to the December 10, 2016 motor vehicle collision, 
what evidence is there in your report demonstrating that the 
history of her supposedly problematic sleeping behaviors at the 
time of your examination were not normal for Ms. Martin and 
longstanding? 
 
Dr. Smith, considering that your report does not provide a 
complete accounting of Ms. Martin’s symptoms or complaints, do 
you agree that the history you provided in your report for Ms. 
Martin is incomplete? 
 
Dr. Smith, will you please tell me where in your report I can 
find a description of the symptoms or complaints made by Ms. 
Martin during your examination that indicates that she met the 
diagnostic criteria for a Major Depressive Disorder that are 
found on pages 160 and 161 of the DSM-5? 
 
Dr. Smith, do you agree that it is virtually universally 
accepted that doctors who perform psychological, psychiatric and 
neuropsychological evaluations for the court rely on five sets 
of information, the patient’s history and presenting complaints, 
the results of a Mental Status Examination, psychological 
testing, an inspection of the patient’s medical records and 
collateral sources of information in the form of interviews with 
the patient’s friends, relatives and/or business associates? 
 
 

Mental Status Examination 
 
Dr. Smith, are you familiar with Dr. Trzepacz and Dr. Baker’s, 
as well as Dr. Strub and Dr. Black’s books outlining the nature 
of and how to give and report upon Mental Status Examinations? 
 
(Note:  Here are the references for those two works. 
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Trzepacz, P.T. & Baker, R.W.  The Psychiatric Mental Status 
Examination.  New York:  Oxford University Press, 1993. 
Strub, R.L. & Black, F.W. The Mental Status Examination in 
Neurology, Fourth Edition.  Philadelphia, Pa.:  F. A. Davis, 
1999). 
 
Dr. Smith, do you agree with the professional literature that a 
Mental Status Examination produces a set of observations the 
doctor makes of a patient during a face-to-face evaluation 
employing a relatively standard set of examining techniques and 
questions? 
 
Dr. Smith, will you please confirm for me that in performing a 
Mental Status Examination the physician is responsible for 
obtaining and discussing objective observations of a patient’s 
mood and affect? 
 
Dr. Smith, do you agree with the mental health literature that 
the term “mood” refers to the individual’s sustained emotion and 
the term “affect” refers to what is observable of the patient’s 
emotions?   
 
Dr. Smith, will you please confirm for me that a reading of your 
report reveals no indication that you gave Ms. Martin a Mental 
Status Examination? 
 
Dr. Smith, will you please tell me where in your report you 
discussed why you did not report on a Mental Status Examination? 
 
Dr. Smith, in light of it being universally accepted that 
doctors who perform psychological, psychiatric and 
neuropsychological evaluations give a Mental Status Examination 
can you tell me where in your report you discussed not giving 
such an examination but were still able to diagnose a Major 
Depressive Disorder, Recurrent, Moderate? 
 
 

Psychological Testing 
 
Dr. Smith, do you agree with the comment that the first 
responsibility of any medical-legal evaluator in psychiatry or 
psychology is determining the credibility of the patient’s 
complaints and clinical presentation? 
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Dr. Smith, do you agree that psychological testing is the only 
form of objective data collected during a psychiatric evaluation 
that can be presented to the court, is open to public inspection 
and is capable of assessing an individual’s credibility as well 
as any possible psychopathology? 
 
Dr. Smith, will you please confirm for me that on page 1 you 
listed eleven tests that you administered to Ms. Martin? 
 
Dr. Smith, do you agree with the comment that the principal 
method for assessing credibility is an objective psychological 
test battery containing such instruments as the Minnesota 
Multiphasic Personality Inventory (MMPI) that are capable of 
generating objective test scores that can be presented to the 
court to provide information about the patient's credibility and 
any possible psychopathology?  
 
Dr. Smith, will you please confirm for me that you discussed the 
results of Ms. Martin’s MMPI-2-RF performance on pages 12 to 14 
of your report? 
 
Dr. Smith, isn’t it true that you did not present a single one 
of Ms. Martin’s MMPI-2 scores? 
 
Dr. Smith, in the absence of Ms. Martin’s MMPI-2 scores is there 
anything in your report that would allow the reader of that 
document to confirm the conclusions about Ms. Martin that you 
presented on pages 18 to 22 that you stated were demonstrated by 
her MMPI-2-RF performance? 
 
Dr. Smith, will you please confirm for me that in discussing Ms. 
Martin’s MMPI-2-RF performance on page 13 you stated “Ms. 
Martin’s generated a larger than average number of infrequent 
responses to the MMPI-2-RF items”? 
 
Dr. Smith, will you please confirm for me that in referring to 
“infrequent responses” you were referring to the validity scales 
of the MMPI-2-RF that are indicators of infrequent responses: 
the Fp-r Scale, the F-r Scale and the Fs Scale? 
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Dr. Smith, when a patient is found to have responded to the 
MMPI-2-RF test items in a way that shows they scored “a larger 
than average number of infrequent responses” doesn't that mean 
the patient was trying to distort their true clinical 
presentation or that she was “faking” or “malingering” during 
your examination? 
 
Dr. Smith, considering that Ms. Martin’s “larger than average 
number of infrequent responses” implies that she received scores 
sufficiently large to conclude that Ms. Martin was attempting to 
simulate symptoms or “fake,” can you tell me where in your April 
5, 220 report I can read about your commenting on that fact? 
 
Dr. Smith, considering that you had objective psychological 
testing data at the time of your April 5, 2020 report indicating 
that Ms. Martin was “faking” symptoms, will you please tell me 
where in your report you discussed how those data affected your 
acceptance of her complaints? 
 
Dr. Smith, will you please confirm for me that you discussed the 
results of Ms. Martin’s MCMI-IV performance on pages 14 and 15 
of your report? 
 
Dr. Smith, isn’t it true that you did not present a single one 
of Ms. Martin’s MCMI-IV scores? 
 
Dr. Smith, in the absence of Ms. Martin’s MCMI-IV scores is 
there anything in your report that would allow the reader of 
that document to confirm the conclusions about Ms. Martin that 
you presented on pages 14 and 15 that you stated were 
demonstrated by her MCMI-IV performance? 
 
Dr. Smith, will you please confirm for me that on page 1 of your 
report you stated that one of the tests you administered was a 
“CLINICAL INTERVIEW”? 
 
Dr. Smith, do you agree that a clinical interview is not a 
psychological test in the sense that it is administered to a 
patient or presents the patient with some form of a stimulus 
that they have to respond to with a behavior that can then be 
measured and described? 
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Dr. Smith, will you please confirm that one of the tests in your 
test battery was the Wechsler Adult Intelligence Scale-IV (WAIS-
IV)? 
 
Dr. Smith, will you please confirm for me that on page 8 you 
stated that you only administered 11 of the fifteen subtests of 
the Wechsler Adult Intelligence Scale (WAIS-IV)? 
 
Dr. Smith, will you please tell me where in your report you 
stated which of the 11 subtests you administered? 
 
Dr. Smith, are you aware that the author of the WAIS-IV, Dr. 
David Wechsler, has explicitly stated that, “Reduction in the 
number of (subtests) as a time-saving device is unjustifiable 
and not to be encouraged?”    
 
Dr. Smith, will you please confirm for me that you gave Ms. 
Martin the Pain Patient Profile? 
 
Dr. Smith, are you aware of any publications in the 
psychological literature that indicate that the Pain Patient 
Profile has any validity or reliability with regard to measuring 
any possible psychopathology such as a Major Depressive 
Disorder? 
 
 

Medical Records and Collateral Sources of Information 
 

Dr. Smith, will you please tell me where in your report I can 
find the results of your review of the medical records that 
indicated that any credible mental health professional concurred 
with your diagnosis of a Major Depressive Disorder, Recurrent, 
Moderate? 
 
Dr. Smith, will you please tell me where in your report I can 
read about the possibility that you interviewed any of Ms. 
Martin’s friends, relatives and/or business associates who 
provided you with information supporting your diagnosis of a 
Major Depressive Disorder? 
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Dr. Smith’s Diagnosis of a Mild Neurocognitive Disorder Due To 

Traumatic Brain Injury (G31.84) 
 
Dr. Smith, will you please confirm for me that on page 20 you 
diagnosed a Mild Neurocognitive Disorder Due to Traumatic Brain 
Injury? 
 
Dr. Smith, will you please tell me where on pages 2 to 6, where 
you discussed Ms. Martin’s current complaints, I can find 
sufficient symptoms or complaints to conform to the diagnostic 
criteria for a Mild Neurocognitive Disorder Due to Traumatic 
Brain Injury as that disorder is described on page 605 of the 
DSM-5? 
 
Dr. Smith, will you please tell me where in your report I can 
read about the observations you made of Ms. Martin during your 
face-to-face examination that indicates that she had a Mild 
Neurocognitive Disorder?  
 
Dr. Smith, will you please tell me where in your report I can 
find any credible psychological or neuropsychological testing 
data that indicate that Ms. Martin had a Mild Neurocognitive 
Disorder? 
 
Dr. Smith, will you please tell me where in your report I can 
find your citation of a medical record from a fellow mental 
health professional who concurred with your diagnosis of a Mild 
Neurocognitive Disorder?  
 
Dr. Smith, will you please tell me where in your report I can 
read about the possibility that you interviewed any of Ms. 
Martin’s friends, relatives and/or business associates who 
provided you with information supporting your diagnosis of a 
Mild Neurocognitive Disorder? 
 
Dr. Smith, if your diagnosis of a Mild Neurocognitive Disorder 
is accepted at face value, is it not true that such a disorder 
completely overlaps a similar disorder in neurology made by a 
board certified neurologist? 
 
Dr. Smith, in light of the overlap between a Mild Neurocognitive 
Disorder and that of a similar diagnosis made by a board 
certified neurologist, would that not encourage a double 
recovery from the court for a single set of impairments? 
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Dr. Smith’s Diagnosis of a Generalized Anxiety Disorder (F41.9) 
 
Dr. Smith, will you please confirm for me that on page 20 you 
diagnosed a Generalized Anxiety Disorder (F41.9)? 
 
Dr. Smith, I am handing you a copy of page 222 taken from the 
DSM-5 that describes the criteria for a Generalized Anxiety 
Disorder.  Are you familiar with those criteria? 
 
Dr. Smith, will you please confirm for me that a Generalized 
Anxiety Disorder is diagnosed correctly when an individual is 
found to exhibit excessive anxiety and worry, as well as 
apprehensive expectations that occur more days than not for a 
period of at least six months and that these signs and/or 
symptoms must occur about a number of different events or 
activities and that the individual must be shown to find it 
difficult to control their worries that are far out of 
proportion to the actual likelihood of the feared or worried 
about events?   
 
Dr. Smith, will you please confirm for me that in addition to 
the criteria we just talked about that in order to diagnose a 
Generalized Anxiety Disorder correctly the individual must 
present with at least three or more of the six different 
symptoms listed on page 222 of the DSM-5? 
 
Dr. Smith, will you please tell me where in your report I can 
read about the specific symptoms or complaints that Ms. Martin 
presented you with at the time of your re-evaluation that 
indicates that she met the diagnostic criteria for a Generalized 
Anxiety Disorder? 
 
Dr. Smith, on page 3 of your report you mentioned that Ms. 
Martin complained about having “panic attacks” and feeling 
nervous.  Will you please tell me where in your report you 
attributed a complaint of “anxiety” to Ms. Martin? 
 
Dr. Smith, will you please tell me where in your report I can 
find a description of the qualitative nature of Ms. Martin’s 
complaint of feeling “nervous”? 
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Dr. Smith, will you please tell me where in your report I can 
find a description of the frequency of Ms. Martin’s complaint of 
feeling “nervous”?  
 
Dr. Smith, will you please tell me where in your report I can 
find a description of the intensity of Ms. Martin’s complaint of 
feeling “nervous”?  (Note:  Information about the intensity of a 
symptom or a complaint is typically obtained by the examining 
physician who asks the patient to rate the severity of their 
complaint on a clearly defined 10-point problem severity scale.)    
 
Dr. Smith, will you please tell me where in your report I can 
find a description of the duration of Ms. Martin’s complaint of 
feeling “nervous” when that “nervousness” occurs?  
  
Dr. Smith, will you please tell me where in your report I can 
find a description of the onset of Ms. Martin’s complaint of 
feeling “nervous”? 
 
Dr. Smith, will you please tell me where in your report I can 
find a description of the course over time of Ms. Martin’s 
complaint of feeling “nervous”? 
 
Dr. Smith, will you please tell me where in your report I can 
find a description of the qualitative nature of Ms. Martin’s 
complaint of “panic attacks”? 
 
Dr. Smith, will you please tell me where in your report I can 
find a description of the frequency of Ms. Martin’s complaint of 
“panic attacks”?  
 
Dr. Smith, will you please tell me where in your report I can 
find a description of the intensity of Ms. Martin’s complaint of 
“panic attacks”?  (Note:  Information about the intensity of a 
symptom or a complaint is typically obtained by the examining 
physician who asks the patient to rate the severity of their 
complaint on a clearly defined 10-point problem severity scale.)    
 
Dr. Smith, will you please tell me where in your report I can 
find a description of the duration of Ms. Martin’s complaint of 
“panic attacks” when that that symptom occurs?  
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Dr. Smith, will you please tell me where in your report I can 
find a description of the onset of Ms. Martin’s complaint of 
“panic attacks”? 
 
Dr. Smith, will you please tell me where in your report I can 
find a description of the course over time of Ms. Martin’s 
complaint of “panic attacks”? 
 
Dr. Smith, in light of the lack of historical data in your 
report indicating that Ms. Martin met the diagnostic criteria 
for a Generalized Anxiety Disorder, what is there in the history 
you provided in your report indicating that she was suffering 
from such a disorder at the time of your examination? 
 
Dr. Smith, will you please tell me where in your report you 
provided observational data that supports the diagnosis of a 
Generalized Anxiety Disorder? 
 
Dr. Smith, will you please tell me where in your report you 
provided psychological testing data that supports the diagnosis 
of a Generalized Anxiety Disorder? 
 
Dr. Smith, will you please tell me where in your report I can 
find your citation of a medical record from a fellow mental 
health professional who concurred with your diagnosis of a 
Generalized Anxiety Disorder? 
 
Dr. Smith, will you please tell me where in your report I can 
read about the possibility that you interviewed any of Ms. 
Martin’s friends, relatives and/or business associates who 
provided you with information supporting your diagnosis of a 
Generalized Anxiety Disorder? 
 
Dr. Smith, in light of your answers to my questions do you agree 
that there are no data in your report demonstrating that Ms. 
Martin had a Generalized Anxiety Disorder at the time of your 
evaluation? 
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Dr. Smith’s Diagnosis of a Posttraumatic Stress Disorder 
(F43.10) 

 
Dr. Smith, will you please confirm for me that your final 
diagnosis on page 20 is a Posttraumatic Stress Disorder 
(F43.10)? 
 
Dr. Smith, I am handing you a copy of pages 271 and 272 taken 
from the DSM-5 that describes the diagnostic criteria for a 
Posttraumatic Stress Disorder.  Will you please tell me where in 
the history you provided on pages 2 to 6 of your report I can 
find a description of the symptoms or complaints made by Ms. 
Martin that indicates she met the required criteria for a 
Posttraumatic Stress Disorder found under “B”? 
 
Dr. Smith, will you please tell me where on pages 2 to 6 of your 
report I can find a complete description of the symptoms or 
complaints made by Ms. Martin that indicates she met the 
criteria for a Posttraumatic Stress Disorder found under “C”? 
 
Dr. Smith, will you please tell me where on pages 2 to 6 of your 
report I can find a complete description of the symptoms or 
complaints made by Ms. Martin that indicates she met the 
criteria for a Posttraumatic Stress Disorder found under “D”? 
 
Dr. Smith, will you please tell me where on pages 2 to 6 of your 
report I can find a complete description of the symptoms or 
complaints made by Ms. Martin that indicates she met the 
criteria for a Posttraumatic Stress Disorder found under “E”? 
 
Dr. Smith, will you please tell me where on pages 2 to 6 of your 
report I can find a complete description of the symptoms or 
complaints made by Ms. Martin that indicates she met the 
criteria for a Posttraumatic Stress Disorder criteria found 
under “F”? 
 
Dr. Smith, will you please tell me where on pages 2 to 6 of your 
report I can find a complete description of the symptoms or 
complaints made by Ms. Martin that indicates she met the 
criteria for a Posttraumatic Stress Disorder criteria found 
under “G”? 
 
(Note:  If Dr. Smith is not able to identify the place in his 
report where he described the complaints or symptoms that met 
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each of the diagnostic criteria then the diagnosis of a 
Posttraumatic Stress Disorder is not warranted.) 
 
Dr. Smith, considering that your report does not provide a 
complete accounting of Ms. Martin’s symptoms or complaints do 
you agree that there are no historical data in your report 
indicating that the plaintiff had a Posttraumatic Stress 
Disorder at the time of your examination? 
 
Dr. Smith, considering what appears to be a lack of information 
in your report concerning the existence of a DSM-5 psychological 
disorder would you like to modify your conclusion that Ms. 
Martin has suffered a psychiatric or mental health injury as a 
result of the December 10, 2016 motor vehicle collision? 
 
Dr. Smith, considering all of your testimony today, will you 
please tell me what information in your report of April 5, 2020 
indicates that Ms. Martin had ever had a psychiatric or mental 
health injury as a result of the December 10, 2016 motor vehicle 
collision? 
 
Dr. Smith, considering all of today’s questions and answers 
would you like to change any of the conclusions you arrived at 
in your report of your neuropsychological evaluation of Ms. 
Martin that reportedly took place in February and March, 2020?    
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Appendix A:  Diagnostic Criteria for a Major Depressive Disorder 
taken from pages 160 and 161 of the DSM-5. 
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Appendix B:  Diagnostic criteria for a Mild Neurocognitive 
Disorder taken from pages 603 to 605 of the DSM-5. 
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Appendix C:  Diagnostic Criteria for a Generalized Anxiety 
Disorder taken from page 222 of the DSM-5.   
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Appendix D:  Diagnostic criteria for a Posttraumatic stress 
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